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CHAIR BAISA: ... (gavel). .. The meeting of the Maui County Council Planning Committee
will come to order. Today is February sth and it just about seven minutes after 9:00. And
we have a quorum present. May I please request that anyone in the audience who has any
kind of a noisemaker that rings or let's you know what's happening, would you please put
it on the silent mode. We'd appreciate it so that we won't have any interruptions here
with recording or sound or hearing each other.
This morning Members of our Committee present we have our Council Chair G. Riki
Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. And Member Bill Kauakea Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha and good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. And also joining us we have non-voting Member of the
Committee but a Member of the Council, Michael Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good morning. Happy Malasadas Day, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. As one Portuguese person to another we have had our
malasadas today. It is unconstitutional not to have a malasada today so everybody run to
Home Maid or Three Sisters or your favorite bakery. And if you're lucky, like I used to
be, you might have a mom or an aunt or a sister or somebody that makes them but those
days are gone for me. Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, just a small correction I do not like to
correct you, but it's Four Sisters not Three Sisters.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Four. Very good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You don't want to leave the other sister out because she's
going be really upset.
CHAIR BAISA: ... (laughed). .. Thank you. Obviously, I didn't go get the malasadas.
Somebody on my staff did. And anyway, the other Members of our Committee, Mike
Molina is excused today and we are also awaiting the arrival of my Vice-Chair Jo Anne
Johnson who I'm sure will be along shortly. Also with us this morning, we have David
Galazin. He is the Deputy Corporation Counsel. Good morning. Thank you, David.
And we also have our Committee Staff, our loyal Staff. We have David Raatz, our
Legislative Attorney and Clarita Balala, our Committee Secretary. Thank you, everyone.
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We have, we'll be taking public testimony in a few minutes. And anybody who wishes to
testify should sign up with the Committee Staff here with Clarita. Testimony will be
limited to three minutes. Testifiers are requested to state their name for the record and to
indicate who they are representing if anybody but yourself. Today, we have one item on
our agenda. This item is entitled Biomass Energy. As noted in County Communication
No. 07-201, which initiated this item, biomass energy is generated from plants and plant
derived materials and has the potential to provide great economic and environmental
benefits to the County.
I also would like to take it a little further. There's been a lot of discussion about just what
biomass entails. So, I've done some work on the internet and after checking several
definitions I like this one. The term biomass covers all plant and animal matter on the
earth's surface. Heat, electricity or automotive energy generated from crops, trees, or
agricultural waste is referred to as bioenergy. Biomass was the first fuel that mankind
learned to use for energy. The burning of wood for warmth and cooking. Nowadays,
bioenergy is amongst the world's most important renewable energy sources generating
heat and electricity for various applications at different scales.
I have scheduled this item this morning to provide an opportunity for members of the
public and a panel of experts to inform the Committee of relevant information about
biomass energy and its future in Maui County. There is no legislation or policy proposed
before the Committee today and this is not a debate. And I would like, respectfully ask
you let's not go there. We are here today to share information. To listen to all ideas so
that when the Council is confronted with legislation and decision making that we will
have the information we need to do that.
Before I introduce our panelists and commence our panel discussion, I would like to
proceed with public testimony. I would remind the testifiers and the Council Members
that our discussion today is limited to the matter listed on the meeting agenda, Biomass
Energy. This is not the time or the place for deliberations on other energy issues or on
any specific legislation. Without objection, the Committee will now accept public
testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. We have a few testifiers signed up this morning. Our first testifier
is Brian Collins. And he will be testifying on Item No. 15. When Brian is done, he will
be followed Ron Montgomery .

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
MR. COLLINS: Hi, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Good morning. Thank you for coming.
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MR. COLLINS: Thank you. And I'm here as a representative of Pacific Biodiesel. And the
owners of the company, Bob and Kelly King, were very interested in being here however
they are in Florida for the National Biodiesel Council, Conference right now.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for coming. We had hoped they would be able to participate but
you're here. Thank you.
MR. COLLINS: I'm glad to be here. So, I'll keep it simple. You know, we've been here on
Maui for over 10 years. We're proud to have started the first biodiesel retail pump here
on Maui and to date we've been able to divert over 140 tons of grease trap waste from the
Central Maui Landfill. Currently, to bring you up to speed, we basically finally reached a
point where the demand for biodiesel has actually outstripped the supply that we can
create based on used cooking oil. So, we're now actively and cautiously pursuing various
efforts to try to get some agricultural processes going here in Hawaii to grow crops for
biodiesel. And we're working with the EPA, various institutions connected to UH, as
well as the State Legislature, and of course we hope to work with Maui County.
Most importantly, what we'd like to stress and you'll probably hear other points made by
members of the Sierra Club and so forth is that not all biodiesel is in fact renewable or
green. And that keeping things local and growing biodiesel crops in balance with our
energy needs and food needs is something we really are trying to stress. We call it
community-based biodiesel. The idea being that crops would be grown, processed, and
distributed all within the same community area. And I'm happy to answer any questions
you might have.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions for the testifier? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Thank you, Mr. Collins, for your
testimony. In producing your biodiesel do you blend it with anything else?
MR. COLLINS: Well, the, the two other ingredients that you need other than vegetable oil or
animal fats would be methanol and some kind of a strong base. We use potassium
hydroxide. That seems to be the industry standard.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Collins.
MR. COLLINS: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Collins, the Chair has a question.
MR. COLLINS: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: Who are your customers?
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MR. COLLINS: Oh, numerous. Other than many private people with, with diesel vehicles. The
City and County of Honolulu. We have here on Maui, gosh, you know, I'm not the best
guy to answer that question because that's not my specific daily job but everything from
some of the private tour boats, to Speedi Shuttle, for instance, I know is one of our
clients. I got to come over here and deliver fuel to them a couple times. And, yeah,
honestly, I, I would have to go and get that information for you but I'd be glad to.
CHAIR BAlSA: I'm curious. Does the products when you use it smell like French fries?
MR. COLLINS : Yes. Or sometimes tempura depending on the restaurant we got it from.
CHAIR BAlSA: I see. So, it depends on the source of where the oil came from.
MR. COLLINS : Yes, it does.
CHAIR BAlSA: That's really an interesting thing. You know a lot of people are curious about
what it would smell like because of the source and I wanted to ask you.
MR. COLLINS: Yeah. I'm really looking forward to the time I can fill up my car with pure
coconut based biodiesel because I want to know what that will smell like.
CHAIR BAlSA: It will be wonderful.
MR. COLLINS: .. . (Inaudible) . ..
CHAIR BAlSA: How about mangoes? The other thing that I wanted to ask you is where, how
do you get this? Where is the product dispensed?
MR. COLLINS: Currently, we sell from our tank right in front of our offices over in Kahului on
Maui. And on Oahu we've been really fortunate to partner up with three local gas
stations, Phillips 76 stations. So we're actually selling it straight from a conventional
pump just like you'd sell any other fuel and our customers are really excited about that.
We're hoping to do that here on Maui in the future too.
CHAIR BAlSA: And is the product that is used on Oahu produced on Oahu or is that produced
here?
MR. COLLINS: It's produced on Oahu. So, the biodiesel we sell on Maui is, is made on Maui
from cooking oil here, and on Oahu same story. And that's, that's really our whole model
and that's what we hope to do is expand around the islands and also on the mainland but
always with an eye toward what's available in that area and not over building. We don't
want to build biodiesel plants that are inherently tied to importing oil feedstocks from
other areas. I think that true sustainability, especially related to biodiesel, is local first
and foremost.
-5-

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 5, 2008

CHAIR BAISA: Members, any additional questions?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One ...
CHAIR BAISA: Member Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, can this Committee correctly assume that everything that
your company does is Maui based and nothing is brought in?
MR. COLLINS: Nearly. Not entirely. We do, on Maui we don't bring in anything. However,
on Oahu we have been bringing in a small amount of beef tallow from the mainland.
Basically, as I said we've reached a point where our demand is outstripping our supply
and we found that, we justify that under the idea that it's a waste product and so we're
able to convert that into biodiesel. We're hoping in the future to work with local
renderers here in the islands to use their beef tallow as well.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And just so, you know, we're, we're, this Committee is very
clear, all those, those other two components that you mention that you utilize to make
biodiesel is also local?
MR. COLLINS: No. Methanol is not. So, methanol ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, no we're not talking about methanol. You mentioned
about the two other components you utilize to make your biodiesel.
MR. COLLINS: Right. Right. And one of those would be methanol that we need to mix in.
And methanol is not produced here on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And the other component?
MR. COLLINS: Potassium hydroxide is I would say, no, that's not produced here right now.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And what is the source the 48 states?
MR. COLLINS: Yes. Yeah. Potassium hydroxide is produced on the mainland. It's a really
common fertilizer amendment. So what we're really looking forward in the long term is
to be able to produce both of those in the islands. We've been looking at small-scale
methanol production. Basically, getting back to the old days when methanol was made
from biomass. Basically, it's, it's been tough to do it economically given the petroleum
industry and the fact that methanol is now made really cheaply from petroleum. But
we're really actively looking into that and we'd like to be making our biodiesel with
methanol that's produced in the islands as quickly as possible.
And potassium hydroxide could be substituted with a number of different alkalides. So,
we could look at various products for that as well.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And from your company's perspective, if, if! may, please?
CHAIR BAlSA: Surely. Go ahead, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That it will be within reasonable retail price ranges?
MR. COLLINS: Yeah. We're really proud of the fact that currently and for the last couple of
years, Hawaii has been the only State where biodiesel has actually been cheaper than
petroleum diesel and we're looking at continuing that trend.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
MR. COLLINS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
Mahalo, Madam Chair, for another opportunity.
Mr. Collins, I wanted to ask you when biodiesel is used, is there a requirement to make
modifications to a diesel engine?
MR. COLLINS: No, there is not.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Not. Okay. And you said you do have customers that
biodiesel is delivered, that they use in boat engines.
MR. COLLINS: Yeah. Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And so you, you deliver that to the ports or to the harbors
and so forth. So you have trucks that do that?
MR. COLLINS : Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. And finally, are there plans or do you currently use
any kind of oils that come from trees, from the nuts or of trees?
MR. COLLINS: No, not at the moment. We do make all of our biodiesel currently from waste
cooking oil. So, I suppose theoretically some of that might come from tree sources but
we, we aren't drawing any oil feedstocks directly from crops grown in Hawaii yet but
that's what we're really interested in working on.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Mr. Collins. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, thank you. Mr. Collins, thank you very
much for the information. I have couple of quick questions. How many gallons of
biodiesel do you produce on an average month?
MR. COLLINS: Average month? That would be, let's see, do the math in my head, somewhere
in the range of about 30 to 40,000 gallons.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thirty to 40,000.
MR. COLLINS : Yeah. We're producing just over half a million gallons here on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Half a million gallons of, of ... a year?
MR. COLLINS : Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And how does that equate to barrels of oil? And
just because I'd like the public to hear what that equates to that much less oil we must
import.
MR. COLLINS: If you gave me two minutes and a calculator I could tell you. I'll be honest off
the top of my head I always struggle with those conversions as well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I know.
MR. COLLINS: And also the, the metric and gallons gets me sometimes too.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. Right.
MR. COLLINS: So, I apologize but I'd be happy to provide you with that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no. I mean it's, it's, it's significant enough that I think
it's something that's proven to be very viable here. The other, the other question I have is
if we want to expand this, and I know you're saying you're reaching capacity or
limitations on amount of production -MR. COLLINS : Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --is it just because of your facility or is it also because of
the ability to bring in that, the grease, you know, enough grease to produce the biodiesel?
MR. COLLINS: Right. Purely our input of cooking oil. Currently, both of our facilities could
be operating at higher capacity and we also have the, the technological ability to expand
at any time. So that is our limitation right now. There's only so much used cooking oil.
We're getting most of it. In fact, on Maui we're doing really well. We're getting the vast
majority of the used cooking oil. So, the only thing that we could do from this point is to
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work on agriculture because we're always admitting that we don't really want to
encourage people in Maui and Hawaii to eat more fat.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. Okay. Could we also, and this is my last question,
Madam Chair, also look at the neighbor islands like the Big Island is importing their
grease a probability or a possibility I should say?
MR. COLLINS: It's a possibility but based on our community based model what we're looking
at doing is actually bringing facilities to those islands where we could produce biodiesel
on those islands and distribute it there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Because if again if you're reaching capacity and we
have a growing need or demand, that becomes a real challenge to, to, to, to meet. And,
and again because of our limited base, you know, sometimes importing from a neighbor
island who may not have that ability and also saving their dumps from getting all that
grease is another idea. But thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Just one last question. I was wondering have you ever considered, and I know
this probably is a logistical nightmare, but gathering oil from the people. You know on a
day like Super Sunday where everybody is frying buffalo wings or whatever there's an
awful lot of cooking oil that gets going some, got, got to be going somewhere.
MR. COLLINS: Yeah. We've been really interested in that. I wasn't personally involved in the
project but I was told that it basically hit a red tape area. There's a lot of different health
codes and things to be taken into consideration. We'd be really interested in, in working
on, on putting that through though if, if the Council was thinking about taking it on as a
project. We would absolutely be interested in collecting, maybe having centralized
collection areas around the island would probably work.
CHAIR BAlSA: Food for thought.
MR. COLLINS: Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAlSA: I was thinking of what went on in my own kitchen. Thank you very much. By
the way, I'd like to also announce and welcome our Co-Chair Jo Anne Johnson. Good
morning, Jo Anne. Any more questions for the testifier? If not, I'd like to thank you very
much for coming today.
MR. COLLINS: Thank you for hearing me.
CHAIR BAlSA: Our next testifier will be Ron Montgomery. And Ron will be followed by
Lance Holter.
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MR. MONTGOMERY: I have a question before I begin. In a personal e-mail to you I asked if
my testimony which is on a broader scale than biodiesel would be accepted and not out of
order. Is that still the case?
CHAIR BAlSA: Yes, sir. Go right ahead.
MR. MONTGOMERY: All right. Thank you. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: It's about energy.
MR. MONTGOMERY: Yes. My name is Ron Montgomery. I am testifying on my own behalf.
I have a Masters Degree in Wildlife Management and I teach Environmental Science for
the University of Phoenix. What I wanted to talk to you today about is on a broader
subject as I mentioned. The State of Hawaii and Maui County has an opportunity with
the Department of Energy's Hawaii Clean Energy Initiative to make a dramatic change in
the way we look at all of our energy resources. And the initiative has a goal of 70 percent
energy production through renewable resources by the year 2030.
What you may not know is that we only, the State only produces 8 percent of our energy
resources through alternative energy sources, which means that we have at least nine
times fold of an increase of energy production. The, I am encouraging the County
Council to take a proactive stance in the next two or three years to begin to develop our
own initiatives to take a look at different ways of approaching any financial backing that
the Federal government provides to us. The choices we have are what I call big dollar
big project initiatives such as the OceanLink's wave generation facility. But there's also
another opportunity of big dollar small projects, which to me includes things like
providing support for residents to put in photovoltaic systems on their homes.
And by this I mean that with larger projects like the OceanLink's project, they deserve to
have a return on their investment, which means that energy costs will be higher in the
future than they are today. You probably read in the paper today that the Governor
supports that concept and I have no problem with it. On the other hand, if you produce
power at the individual level you create the opportunity for homeowners to cut their
energy costs by 85 percent. I speak of this not in general but through my own personal
experience. On the handout that I have there's a picture of the system that my wife and I
put into our home over a year ago with the forethought that this is the right way for us to
go. I think it's the right way for us to go for Maui as well.
When you take this another step further, if you look at this for affordable housing as well
that you can do a similar program for affordable housing that keeps affordable housing
affordable even after the buyer buys the, the home. I have, on the third page, I have some
financial examples. I certainly don't have the time to go through them today but I wish
you'd take a look at those and see the opportunities that we do have. I would like to with
all due respect to my colleague, my vision is that in the year 2030 you drive home in your
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electric car, you plug it in based on the power you produce with your own solar panels,
and you drive to work the next day. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier? Member
Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Thank you very much, Ron, for coming, and I do appreciate
your information that you shared with us. Just as a point I guess in looking at what the
cost was for the installation of your system, can you give me some kind of idea of what
the installation as well as what you're savings would be?
MR. MONTGOMERY: Right. And that's actually included in this. The total cost of the system
that we installed was $32,000. After Federal and State, State tax rebates, the actual cost
was $27,000. In my classes that I teach, and also when our neighbors see the system we
have, we, we have literally cut our fuel bills by 85 percent. Our bills went from $185
probably $200 in today's, with today's rates down to $30 a month. By projecting that to a
broader based system, the proposal I'm putting forth is, is that you could reduce an
individual's electrical bill down to $30.
The proposal I would like you to consider is to petition the Federal government for
$500 million to be able to give zero interest loans to put in photovoltaic systems or wind
generation. I'm not a bigot on PV systems. But that would produce energy at a reduced
cost, zero interest loans would then be paid back with an additional fee. It would still
lower the overall total cost of the electric bill for the consumer and the money would over
the 19 years, if you look at my data, would be used to pay back those zero interest loans.
That's the issue that people say to me I'd love to do this but I don't have the money to be
able to, to put in that kind of a system upfront. If we do this on a zero interest loan, it
provides the stability back to my sixties day, power to the people, then we have an
opportunity to have not only energy independence for the State and the County but for
your constituents as well.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And, and I really appreciate that 'cause, you know, I, I know that
you have some of it but I think because it wasn't a part of your testimony I wanted to
make sure that -MR. MONTGOMERY: Three minutes.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: --you got it on the record.
MR. MONTGOMERY: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: One of the things that I was curious about too because I have another
gentleman by the name of Lawrence Christopher who had made a similar proposal. I
believe it wasn't this past, maybe it was this past budget cycle, there was money set aside
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for solar roof initiative. So, I wanted to find out if you had spoken with this gentleman
also because he has a similar vision. And if you had ...
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
CHAIR BAlSA: Excuse me. With all due respect, we're trying to keep the testimony today and
the subject on the biomass. I, I asked, I told Mr. Montgomery it was okay for him to
testify because we wanted to hear his idea. But I think we'd like to, you know, just accept
it and keep it for our future reference in another discussion.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you. And, and in comparison to biomass which is on
our subject matter today, do you believe that the biomass just from your personal
experience is a good direction to go or should we be looking at other alternatives such as
the one that you've spoken about today?
MR. MONTGOMERY: I'm not an expert on biomass. My personal opinion is yes we should.
Obviously, the wind doesn't always blow and the sun doesn't always shine. So, sources
like biomass where you can produce it on a 24-hour basis or the wind, the wave
generation is also another alternative. When you look at the data on wave generation of
$20 million or maybe higher for 1,000 homes, you multiply that times the 20,000 homes
that I'm, as an example here, the cost basis is equivalent. So, I think we have to look at
multiple opportunities. And so, I would not say no to biomass but I wouldn't say that, I
guess my, my major point is, is that we need to think differently than big dollar big
projects, centralized things. We have to look at big dollars small projects, decentralized
projects as well.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I really appreciate your testimony. And because we are sending
forward from our office a separate communication on this kind of subject in the overall
topic of energy. I think that this will also be very valuable for our discussion. And I
thank you for your testimony.
MR. MONTGOMERY: And thank you for giving me more than the three minutes.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Members, any other comments? Thank you very much. Thank you very
much, Mr. Montgomery. Our next testifier is Lance Holter. And Mr. Holter will be
followed by Glenn Shepherd.
MR. HOLTER: Good morning, everyone. Thanks for being here again. And thanks, Chair
Baisa, for holding this important discussion.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you.
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MR. HOLTER: As a handout, Maui's own Lana Coryell let me produce ten of these DVD's
about energy solutions. It's called "Empowering a Community: Maui's Quest for
Sustainable Energy". She did it, her senior thesis at Pomona College and each of you
will get one of these DVD's. I wanted to talk about biomass and, and as a solution. My
feeling about biodiesel is it smells more like Kentucky fried chicken. That's how my
truck smelt this morning. So, just to let you know that it does have different flavors.
I also enclosed an article that I've compiled with a bibliography about the, the world's
rainforests. And as I was talking to one of my workers this morning, he went surfing in
Sumatra and he said that it's become almost overwhelming the amount of burning that's
going on in Sumatra. The amount of forest destruction. He says this fabulous rainforest
that he knew 10, 15 years ago when he was there surfing is now turned into palm
plantations. And he's very concerned about it and that's just from one individual that I
know of. Another person I think was here testifying about a month ago, she said that
while traveling through this climax rainforest in Costa Rica they emerged from the most
fabulous forest they had every seen into hours and hours and hours of African palm oil
trees. Misako Cordray [sic] and her husband Greg. And it, it was devastating.
I think the issue that we're not talking about in palm, palm oil in the Third World is the
fact that there's no labor controls that, you know, oftentimes indigenous peoples are run
off their land. It's converted to by large commodity corporations that grow huge crops of
palm oil. They run off their crops, they, they get involved in this, in this terrible cycle of
unsupported un-unionized labor. And the reason we can bring palm oil here is because
it's grown cheaply in Indonesia and there's no labor restrictions. And so that's an issue
that I think we need to understand is about social justice.
About three months ago, consorting with three large agricultural companies in Hawaii,
their representatives contacted myself and Mr. Parsons and we sat with them for a couple,
three hours and talked about biomass in, in Hawaii. And from my indications from their
discussion that Hawaii is going to be ground zero for agro-fuels. Their, their focus was
on biomass from sugar cane. They'd, she'd been a researcher in Brazil for, oh, about five
years I think it was, and they'd produce it, by Gordon Rothkopf [sic]. They were
representing, it was an international monetary fund, but Gordon Rothkopf [sic] produced
this, this piece. It was 660 pages long. Two paragraphs of it talked about social justice
and rainforest destruction out of 660 pages.
I'm running out of time but I also sent you bye-mail a couple of, of sightings for this
article in Scientific America and it talks about concentrated field solar technology. And
also a YouTube site which was a description of, the Nevada One Solar Project in, in
Nevada; 40 miles south of Las Vegas produces on a 400-acre piece of desert produces
64 megawatts of electricity, powers 50,000 homes. This is a technology that's been in
use for at least a dozen years currently producing one half of a ... (change tape, start
IE) . .. it's 1,000 megawatts. And this works. It's happening. I hope to give you a
disclosure today about a big press conference that was going to be released by this
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company but they're still in negotIatIOns. But they're going to build the largest
concentrated solar field in the history of man. We should be hearing about this in the
next week or SO. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Holter. Any questions for the testifier? Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Lance, thank you very much for coming. So, just to cut to the
chase, are you then not in support of biomass as a general rule?
MR. HOLTER: I'd like to see our biomass produced locally. And I think on the scale of a
gigantic mega plant, for example the, a plant proposed would be the largest plant in North
America. I think it's beyond the scale of what we locally can produce sustainably. I like
the idea that Pacific Biodiesel pushes forward with such great test plots. Let's find out
what our actual crop yields are going to be. What will be our actual oil yields from these
crops. Identify which crops they are and then decide as a community do we want to go
the way of sugar cane ethanol or do we want to go the way of oils from crops. But I think
primarily anything that we do produce locally should be used for transportation. And
solutions like this that are working, technologies like this should be used for our utilities
including wind, wave, and this concentrated field solar, and photovoltaics. So this is the
solution, the wave of the future.
Scientific American proposes by 2050 we'll produce 70 percent of the world's, of the
United States electricity by using this plan that I sent you bye-mail, which was the, the
article from Scientific American.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: So then just to recap what you had talked about as long as it's
sustainable and utilizing local types of product that we would not have to import -MR. HOLTER: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: --that is something that you could get behind.
MR. HOLTER: I would, I would support that and it's a sustainable solution and I, I, I think we
have to put, match all of these pieces together and then I think we can create a sustainable
future.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much, Lance.
CHAIR BAISA: Before we continue, I'd to like to also welcome Member Anderson who is
joining us today. She's a non-voting Member of this Committee and we're very happy to
have her with us. Thank you. Thank you for coming, Michelle.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Any additional questions for Mr. Holter who has left the podium? Thank you
very much, Lance. Also, our next testifier is Glenn Shepherd. And Mr. Shepherd will be
followed by Chris Mentzel.
MR. SHEPHERD: Good morning. Good morning, Members. I'm a resident of Shivering
Heights up this way. But I want to tell you about one of the alternatives is that you can
go to is gas from biomass. Now this process has been going on in the mainland for years,
for at least 40 years in Los Angeles. The, the idea is to go into former disposal sites, drill
wells, and they're easy to drill. This was told to me by my former colleague, a petroleum
engineer in California. And you tap off the gas that's presented by the methane, which is
a burnable subject. You can run it through little turbines, they call 'em microturbines,
and it generates electricity. It's free, free energy.
Here on Maui we have at least four different sites that I know of, old, old dump sites and
a current one that's going on that could be easily tapped for this methane gas. But
consider that. Now, it's going to take a little engineering outlook on this thing before,
'cause I'm just getting up here and giving you in the three, four minutes just exactly how
you do it. But not anyone particular system is going to work whether it be windmills or
wave generators or this or that. They're not all going to be able to take care of the
problem on a long term. Short term maybe yes. But you should consider also tapping in
the geothermal resources of this island.
Now there are a couple places on this island from my geologic investigations that are
potential sites. It doesn't cost much to find out if that geothermal heat is there and that
use the, the steam and the hot water from that particular well to run turbines again.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Shepherd. Any questions for the testifier? If not,
thank you very much for coming today. And our next testifier, and our last testifier is
Chris Mentzel and he'll be speaking on the same item of biomass. And is there anyone
else who hasn't signed up that would like to testify? If there is, please come forward and
sign up with our secretary here. Good morning, Chris.
MR. MENTZEL: Good morning. Good morning, Members. This is my first time speaking here
so I'm very ...
CHAIR BAISA: Well, welcome and relax.
MR. MENTZEL. Thank you. My name is Chris Mentzel. I'm here testifying for myself. In the
last days, there has been a lot of talk about the Governor's plan to reduce oil consumption
in Hawaii by 70 percent. However, as I can see, there's no concrete plan yet how to
achieve this. Today, you have in front of you a plan to completely end oil use on Maui
by the year 2020. That's 10 years shorter than the Governor's plan. In my estimation, the
year 2020 is a noble and necessary goal. Noble because it will bring Maui to the
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forefront of clean energy, and necessary because it is high time to combat global
warming. In fact, the scientists say that we have less than seven years to do that.
If Maui would set the goal to be oil free by 2020, it would set a highly visible and
admired example and the world would certainly take notice. The plan you have in front
of you is cost effective, contains resource for funding, and has a complete design concept
for the energy sources. To come back to biomass in my estimation it should be used for
transportation, especially the large diesel trucks and as a backup fuel source in case
there's no wind and there's no sun. Also, we can have some hopes that one day it will
supplant jet fuel and in that way make all of the air transportation viable. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, sir. Any questions for our testifier? If not, I'd like to thank you
very much for your plan. We certainly will read it and see what we can get out of it.
Thank you for being here. Thank you.
MR. MENTZEL: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Are there any other testifiers? Seeing nobody rushing to the front here. The
Chair with the permission of the Members would like to close public testimony for this
mormng.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS .

. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. And now we are ready to get into our panel. So, why
don't we take a very brief recess while we relocate our panelists to the front of the room
and that will be no, no more than a few minutes so please don't leave the Chamber.
.. . (gavel) . ..
RECESS:

9:46 a.m.

RECONVENE:

9:49 a.m.

CHAIR BAlSA: ... (gavel). .. The meeting will come back to order. It's my privilege and
honor this morning to introduce the Members of our panel today. And some of our
panelists are not here but we also have a substitution, which is wonderful. We have Kal
Kobayashi, the Energy Specialist for the County of Maui, and we have Neal Shinyama,
the Government Relations Manager from Maui Electric Company. And we have Warren
Watanabe who is the Interim Executive Director for the Maui County Farm Bureau. And
Mr. Watanabe has brought along with him Lee Jakeway who is with HC&S. And we
have Rob Parsons who is the Conservation Chair for the Sierra Club ofMaui Chapter.
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ITEM NO. 15

BIOMASS ENERGY (C.c. No. 07-201)

CHAIR BAISA: So, let's get into our panel. We are very fortunate to have these folks with us
today. They're all knowledgeable in their areas and they will provide opening remarks
and then we will open the floor for questions from the Members. Mr. Kobayashi, would
you like to start? If you would please.
MR. KOBAY ASH!: Thank you. Good morning, Madam Chair, and Members of the
Committee. Thank you very much for inviting me here. I don't have a presentation but I
do hope to answer all of your questions and hopefully raise the level of understanding.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. And of course that's a much needed resource here
because he is the energy person for the County of Maui. And then we'll go to
Mr. Shinyama.
MR. SHINYAMA: Good morning, Madam Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. SHINYAMA: --Members of the Committee. Good morning. First, just for clarification,
my title is Manager of Engineering ...
CHAIR BAISA: Gave me wrong information. Sorry.
MR. SHINYAMA: That's okay. Contrary to belief outside there that's I guess part of my duties.
Again, as far as Maui Electric is concerned it will focus on, on biomass. For one thing,
we currently purchase biomass energy from Hawaiian, HC&S, with Lee Jakeway's group
at, at a tune of about 5.2 percent of our total energy production and that's from the
bagasse that they, they use for fuel. Secondly, HC&S is under a contract with Maui
Electric to the year 2014, to the end of2014. Obviously, you know that is something that
was started some years ago and obviously we hope to continue as we go on.
The third item I have is that in our integrated resource plan, of which Warren and Kal
were a part of, it has a biomass component for 25 megawatts in the year 2018. And the
reason for that is that it's kind of coincides with our contract with HC&S and, and the
elements of time it might take to develop a biomass crop if in fact that contract would
expire. Like I said though our intent is to continue to contract with HC&S, you know,
into the future. And number four, we support local ag products with Warren's group.
And, you know, you have heard of Hawaiian Electric, our parent company, working with
a group called BlueEarth to develop a biodiesel facility at the Waena site. And, you
know, of course the intent is to do with local crops. That's the, that's the, you know, that's
the ultimum [sic] desire that we have with the interim of bringing in some kind of
feedstock outside, importing.
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What the intent though that as you know we had the National Resource Defense Council
work up a policy with us to ensure that this product that we do bring in is of a certain
quality and a certain level in terms of, you know, issues in regards to what Mr. Holter
talked about with the rainforest and those issues. So, again, we feel that it's the right way
to go on that particular item. Again, that's all I have for now. We'll be open to questions
as we go forward. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Neal. And why don't we have, joining us also is Cheryl
Okuma. And Cheryl is the Director of Environmental Management for the County of
Maui. Cheryl, would you like to do your part now?
MS.OKUMA: Yes. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you for coming.
MS. OKUMA: Good morning. As far as the Environmental Management Department, we are
responsible for two operations. One is on the wastewater side and the other is on the
solid waste side. In terms of solid waste, we do currently have a contract with EKO Inc.
who has a subcontract with Pacific Biodiesel. And one of the things that they do is
accept fats, oil, and grease, which come from various food establishments. That's the
stuff that we don't want to end up in our, in our sewer lines and our sewer system. And
those are basically delivered to the subcontractor and then they convert to biodiesel and
they sell that. So that's, that's kind of one component we have in our division.
The other one which is a major undertaking for us is in terms of our integrated solid
waste management planning effort and that is being undertaken by an advisory committee
that's been appointed by the Mayor. And by State requirement all counties including
Maui County is to undergo revisions and updates to our existing Solid Waste
Management Plan. That plan is still in the works but I, I can tell you that as part of that
discussion within the Committee is a waste to energy concept in terms of the solid waste
side. So as I mentioned that's not complete. Our process is not complete yet but there
have been discussions involving that kind of concept. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Our next presenter will be Rob Parsons. And I hope I
have your title right, Rob, Conservation Chair for the Sierra Club of Maui.
MR. PARSONS: That's fine.
CHAIR BAlSA: No? The reason I'm skipping Warren is he's a double feature. Okay.
MR. PARSONS: Thank you, Madam Chair and Members, for being here today and for bringing
this topic to the attention of all of us here and all of us in the community who may have
the opportunity to see some of this on Akaku. I did bring some materials today. I've
brought a presentation that I'll read in part or as much as time allows. I also brought
some materials that were provided from Rainforest Action Network who's been working
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with Hawaii organizations. They have active campaigns, public education about biofuels,
agribusiness, and, and, and impacts to the rainforest. I even have a DVD if anyone is
interested. It's a short DVD interviewing indigenous peoples of the Sumatra and Borneo
region and in their own words discussing the impacts in that part of the world from these
large mono crop biofuel plantations for palm oil.
I also brought, I also distributed to each of you a two page printed on recycled paper kind
of bullet points and, and links to websites. One, one side is the problem. Hawaii is
heading down the wrong renewable energy path and the, the flip side is the solution, local
sustainable electrical power for Hawaii's people. So, I hope you'll have a chance to
review that. I come to you today not as an expert but as a 30-year resident dedicated to
sharing what I learned about the choices we collectively face. And as many of you know,
I served four years with the County Administration addressing a wide array of issues,
environmental impacts, resource conservation, ecosystem protection, and preservation,
and much more. Towards the end of 2006, I attended the Governor's Biofuel Summit, the
Hawaii Bioenergy Workshop, and the kickoff of Hawaii's 2050 sustainability plan.
I, I found each of these to be very, very valuable. And since that time, I've intensified my
research on renewable energy options and other sustainability issues including local food
security. So what I share with you today rests on the foundation of understanding that we
are critically out of balance in what we produce versus what we consume. And I believe
today's discussion is a vital part of what I hope will be a broad inquiry into steering a
course for Maui's future that will put us back in balance with the aina and with each
other.
So for the purpose of today's discussion we can talk about two types of biomass to
energy. Although there are a number of smaller issues such as what Glenn Shepherd
brought up of landfill gases. But the first would be combusting a plant material or carbon
source through a gasification process or through coal firing such as HC&S does. Firing
its boilers with bagasse and coal. The second would be deriving a fuel particularly
ethanol or biodiesel from certain plant sources. And ultimately, each of these biomass
methods has impacts and each produces emissions when the fuel source, source is
combusted. Every type of energy production has impacts. Make no mistake. Our due
diligence is to accurately weigh the pros and cons to make decisions that consider the
macro view or big picture issues.
For instance extracting the energy from biomass or biofuels may require putting in
energy as well. In the case of HC&S to combust their cane fiber or bagasse, they also
import 60,000 tons of coal yearly to maintain the temperatures necessary for their mill
operation boilers. So while we consider the excess energy which HC&S sells to MECO
to be from a renewable source it wouldn't happen without importing a fossil fuel, coal.
Likewise collecting, transporting, and stock piling wood for a gasification plant in Kihei
may prove costly if the sources of feedstock is upper Kula. And while the prospect of
clearing invasive wattle trees from Kula may sound appealing, the gurus of conservation
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biology are quick to advise that just clearing invasive species is, is generally a futile
exercise unless something is planted to take its place. And I can say from living in Kula
in the past that my experience with wattle is that any clearing or ground disturbing
activity is likely to be followed by germination of thousands of wattle seedlings where,
where they were cleared. Now, if the leeward Haleakala Watershed Restoration
Partnership is adequately funded and can aggressively plant and manage koa, alani,
sandalwood, or other native Hawaiian plants, then the big picture looks better in the long
run.

Another argument against biomass combustion is that plant materials are better utilized
by composting thus returning health and nutrients to the soil. Maui's soils range from
very fertile to extremely depleted. It is in our best interest to support regional green
waste drop off compo sting sites to provide adequate opportunities to keep yard trimmings
out of the landfill and to rebuild soils in many areas including backyard gardens. The
County-supported drop off at the Maui Earth Compost site in Kihei is a step in the right
direction.
Hawaii has sent, has set benchmarks for both reducing our greenhouse gas emissions and
for integrating renewable energy production, however, no such goals have been set for
reducing our dependence upon imported foods. In October of last year the Big Island
held a sold out two day food summit conference which followed a study contracted by
Kohala Institute, an 80-page report that indicated the island of Hawaii produces only 16
to 18 percent of the food consumed by its residents and visitors and has no more than a
week and a half food supply in the event that the barges stop coming for any reason. I
believe that it's vital to Maui's future that a similar study take place here and that the, and
the County could follow up with a food security expo think tank much like last year's
Energy Expo. So please consider giving this kind of initiative support in the proposed
2009 budget.
We can survive a lot longer without fuel than we can without food. Electricity is a luxury
that human beings have enjoyed for a little more than the last 100 years but during that
time human population has grown from 1.5 billion to more than 6.5 billion. Resources
have been stripped, ecosystems have been devastated. Rivers and oceans have been
diverted and polluted and fertile lands paved over and built up. All so that human beings
can continue their over consumptive lifestyles.
If our discussion of biomass to energy is just an attempt to maintain our present rate of
consumption but with local fuel sources, then we're missing the mark of our obligation to
future generations. What we need is more of a complete makeover for our energy
consumption, food production, economic projections, and environmental protection. And
given our current rates of growth, importation of goods, and consumption of resources, I
strongly believe that we need to be much more bold than setting goals of 20 percent
renewables by 2020. We ought to be looking for self-sufficiency by that date.
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If35,000 acres ofMaui sugar cane were used to produce ethanol fuel we might be able to
produce enough to offset about one third of our yearly gasoline use assuming 650 gallons
per acre yearly which is about Brazil's average rate. A successful cellulosic ethanol
process could even lead to an end to cane burning but our plantation's corporate parents at
Alexander and Baldwin have given no indication that they're moving to change the status
quo of growing sugar as a community crop any time soon. And also according to data
offered by Kauai's Gay and Robinson plantation at the last October's Hawaii Bioenergy
Workshop each gallon of ethanol could require 4.18 pounds of imported Australian coal
to produce.
And meanwhile our public utility, Hawaiian Electric, seems to be leading us down a
curious path of non-sustainability by their support of two mega biodiesel refineries in
Hawaii. The two proposed facilities, Imperium on Oahu and BlueEarth Biodiesel on
Maui would have a combined refining capacity of 220 million gallons yearly. The
combined capacity of 150 existing biodiesel plants across the US is only seven times that
amount.
Claims have been made that biodiesel is cleaner burning and that building these facilities
will lead to growing biofuel crops on fallow ag lands here in Hawaii. But with no
existing ag production of biostock, biodiesel feedstock plants in Hawaii, we'd be locking
ourselves into another imported fuel for many years to come. And that does nothing for
our energy security or for the volatility of fuel prices. And it hasn't yet been shown that
biodiesel crops are viable in Hawaii in commercial quantities or that the economics
would ever work out for Hawaii farmers.
Indonesia and Malaysia, the top palm oil growing regions in the world have cheap labor
and cheap land including native rainforests cleared through slashing and burning. Hawaii
environmental organizations have joined dozens of national and international groups
highlighting the environmental destruction of the palm oil or I'm sorry the environmental
devastation of the palm oil industry as, as a whole. Rainforest destruction and
endangered species habitat loss is being tracked through campaigns by World Wildlife
Fund, Conservation International, Greenpeace, Rainforest Action Committee, Friends of
the Earth, Orangutan Outreach, and many, many others.
Marcus Colchester of the Forest Peoples Program which is out of Great Britain recently
published a 95-page report of injustices to the indigenous people of the palm growing
regions of Sumatra and Borneo documenting cases of native people losing traditional
lands to newcomers who clear forests and peat bogs for palm plantations releasing
enough carbon so that Indonesia is ranked the third carbon emitting nation in the world
behind the US and China. And that dispels the notion that HECO would be burning a
cleaner fuel in their generators.
I do sympathize with the position Mr. Shinyama of Maui Electric has been put in by
corporate decisions made at Hawaii Electric. Clearly, Hawaii has abundant resources that
offer far better choices for electrical generation than burning liquid fuel and yet HECO is
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intending to build a new 1l0-megawatt facility at Campbell Industrial Park by 2009.
And MECO still has plans to add a diesel generating plant at Maui Waena site by 2012 as
Ed Reinhardt stated at the Energy Expo.
Running either or both of these plants on biodiesel overlooks yet another problem with a
shift to biofuels. Rising food costs due to competition for ag lands and crops. Last year,
the University of Minnesota Agricultural Economist Ford Runge authored a study
published by the Council for Foreign Relations titled "How Biofuels Could Starve the
Poor". US subsidies for corn-based ethanol and a worldwide push for biofuels especially
from developing countries like India and China have sent prices soaring in places like
Mexico where tortilla prices have tripled. A recent New York Times feature story
showed how the poor in India are no longer able to purchase the palm oil they need to
cook their food due to the rapid commodity price rise over the past 18 months.
To summarize, I believe Hawaii and Maui have far better choices for our energy future
than the current proposals from our public utility. We can commit to solar, wind, wave,
and ocean thermal resources for electrical generation. We can look ahead to electric cars.
Biomass and biofuels will not substantially solve our addictions to imported fuels but
may be a small benefit if produced locally.
So, once again these are things I believe are worthy of support right away. Number one,
regional green waste drop offs in compo sting sites; two, native plant and forest
restoration, especially through the Leeward Haleakala Watershed Restoration
Partnership; three, food security studies and a food security symposium; four, broad
efforts to support energy conservation and energy efficiency; five, support for
non-combustion, non-emitting clean energy production; and lastly, more research and
development support for our limited local biofuel production. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Parsons. And in case you're wondering why he
went on and on, each of the panel members was given 10 minutes and Rob made good
use of his. The others were more conservative but we'll probably catch them on the
question part of this thing. So, our testifier, our next, our next panelists is Warren
Watanabe and he's the Interim Executive Director for the Maui County Farm Bureau, and
also coming with him he's brought Lee Jakeway from HC&S. And I guess, Warren,
you're going to go through your presentation and you'll, you'll, you'll involve Jake where
you feel you need to. Go ahead.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I think many of you remember me as President
and I think you know it's just a change in title. The, the job description is still the same.
But anyway again the Maui County, in case you don't know, the Maui County Farm
Bureau is a general agricultural advocacy organization and we support all forms of
production of crops and livestock for all types and products from, and that goes from
food to energy. And basically I think where Maui County Farm Bureau, Hawaii Farm
Bureau, American Farm Bureau there's a lot of focus on energy production right now and
so it is very, a very big topic in our, our discussions even with our local farmers. And we
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also believe that agriculture is a critical basis to achieve increase level of self-sufficiency
for the State of Hawaii.
Now, when we speak of agriculture and renewable energy there are three categories.
One, biofuels, which refers to transportation fuels. Maui is known to have had the first
ethanol facility in the United States with its production of ethanol at Maui Agricultural
Company; one of the companies that is now HC&S. This happened during World War I.
And currently, Pacific Biodiesel has a successful business. The original feedstock used
by the company are the crops used to produce vegetable oil that is used in the restaurants.
Two, biopower. This refers to the production of electricity using agricultural sources.
Again, HC&S burns the residue of sugar production to provide power for itself and Maui
Electric. And another example is, I don't know if you remember the Happy Hula
... (change tape, start 2A). . . Hog Farm in Kula who did produce methane from the
manure to produce their on-farm energy needs. Then there's also bioproducts. These are
coal products produced alongside bioenergy to help with the bottom line and agam
HC&S is an example with their commercial sugar, specialty sugars, and molasses.
Why does agriculture care and feel it has a role in renewable energy? One, we are an
isolated and import dependent island, and two; we have a history of having done it in the
past. And before the population grew, the majority of our electricity was produced from
renewable sources, sugar cane and hydropower at HC&S. Today it is unreasonable that
HC&S alone can supply the large demand we have but the leveraging, by leveraging
various sources can we do it again.
When we speak of agricultural renewable energy we need to remember some critical
facts. The first that is often forgotten when people speak of possible energy crops is our
location on the globe. We are located 21 degrees of, north of the equator. The graph
shows the hours of sunlight throughout the year. At the equator the hours of sunlight
varies little throughout the year. The third yellow line represents Hawaii, while the
purple line at the top represents areas such as Alaska. People speak of the land of the
midnight sun. The long hours of sunlight during the summer allow the growth of very
large crops as, you know, shown in the picture of the cabbage. Many plants are known as
temperate plants meaning they need the long hours of sunlight to achieve maximum
growth. During shorter days they flower season growth. An example is growing corn
during the winter. The plants will flower before achieving much height and hence low
yields.
And what are our agricultural options. There's a wide range of crops grown around the
world for energy and we must decide what makes sense for Hawaii. Currently, HC&S
grows and processes sugar cane into three end products; raw sugar which is sold to C&H
Sugar Company in Northern California who makes various consumer products. Specialty
sugars made at the, on the plantation is sold for restaurant, home, and other uses, which
command a higher price than the raw sugar and power which is sold to the utility made
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from the burning of bagasse which is the left, which is what's left of the cane stalk after
you squeeze all of the sugar out of it.
A biorefinery refers to the production of multiple products by a plant. Sugar cane
provides sugar, molasses, and power providing multiple revenue sources. And here you
have some figures of, of the value. The theory behind a biorefinery is to leverage high
value products with low cost energy feedstocks to end up with affordable prices for both
products. Okay. Talking about, you know, what are the opportunities that we can take
advantage here in Hawaii and on Maui. Sugar, sugar growers are looking at new
varieties to increase productivity and resource, resource use, capturing energy to
contained, contained in the fiber currently burnt before harvesting, and expansion of
specialty sugar to contain costs and thereby make energy production attractive. There is
also research going on, on other potential crops for Hawaii such as eucalyptus, castor
beans, which USDA is looking at, looking at varieties that have high oil content. And I
think all of you have heard about jatropha.
As regards to jatropha, Nature magazine had a future article in their October 2007 issue.
Jatropha currently being explored, is currently being explored as an energy crop in the
tropics and subtropics and it is a shrub. Some of its plusses is that it can grow under very
low water availability conditions. As a perennial crop it does not need annual cultivation.
Its bush habit may allow, allow use of currently available harvest equipment. And there
may be uses for the residues of after oil production. And then also as a sideline, sideline
there is some varieties that have been known to be toxic to livestock. We are looking at
possibly using this as a livestock feed and but there are some nontoxic varieties known to
be available in Mexico, and there may be treatments, treatments such as heat that can
eliminate the toxicity.
Jatropha is still a new crop in terms of large-scale cultivation. And much work is needed
to identify a clone that has the best characteristics for efficient cultivation and harvesting.
And there are research projects going on. I think you may be aware at HARC on Oahu in
Kunia. And actually, Hawaii Farm Bureau has supported this research projects. There's
some criteria for new crops that must be considered when, when making the selection for
potential crops and here we have some of the criteria. I won't go through all of 'em.
Another thing that, you know, for agricultural provisions that you need to have high
yields. The biomass is kind of like a side product that will be coming off the farms and
so this slide shows the views of various commonly, commonly grown crops. And in our,
in our climate location, sugar has consistently produced the highest yields.
The next couple of slides is a presentation by John Deere that was made before about
renewable energy and agriculture before Congress. This was also presented at American
Farm Bureau in July. And again this three, the following three slides are part of that
presentation. But their message was that our vision must be based in reality and that we
need a systematic approach to addressing each of the items listed. The conclusion was
that the opinion of, is that we can grow both food and energy. At the same time, grow
what, grow what is best in your location. When we talk about biomass, we feel that it is
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part of the, I mean total component of renewable energy. And I think all of you are kind
of aware of, you know, all the different types. And, you know, there's wind, solar, wave.
But the thing about ag energy it can be stored and provide firm power needed to support
the system. And one of the keys is to not have waste in that system.
And a lot of, a lot of people have asked then why is Farm Bureau involved with
discussions with Maui Electric, Hawaiian Electric, BlueEarth, and a lot of people have
questioned what is the role for the small farmer. If self-sufficiency is desired in Hawaii,
food production is important and there's no denying that. Small farmers can focus on
food production, food production but they can also provide seed material, material or
other planting material needed for large scale planting of energy crops. They can become
small energy producers providing for energy at their own facilities, and again an example
is Happy Hula Hog Farm or several small farmers can join together as a cooperative to
achieve a critical mass.
Okay. What, what is needed to get to this, to reach some of this potential growth. The
key I think is, and we're again addressing it this session at the Legislature is, and I think,
you know, hopefully we have the support of Michelle's Committee but, you know,
agriculture we do need an affordable and reliable source of irrigation water. And I think
it doesn't matter what kind of agriculture and again, you know, there are some opinions
that different types of crops deserve, have a higher priority of water. We don't feel, we
feel that all agriculture is important and the only thing is I guess maybe, you know, I
might get in trouble with this but gentlemen estates is a different story. But anyway, the
permitting process should be streamlined and again, you know, this part of it is on the
County level. We need support on infrastructures as, as transportation, processing,
processing facilities and most of all we must have realistic expectations. We need to
separate the hype from reality and we must support agriculture as a business and not just
a lifestyle.
And the final slide is a photo of, you know, the HC&S fields and, you know, I mean that
to me should be a starting point. And just to let you know I did give Dave a CD with
some references. I just saw Rob had, had a copy of it. The HARC report on biofuel.
And so that is available for, for your references. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Watanabe. Mr. Jakeway, is there anything you'd
like to say? Anything you want to comment on? You're very welcome to. We're very
glad you're here.
MR. JAKEWAY: Yes. Madam Chair, I have no prepared remarks but just to add to
Mr. Watanabe's testimony. What we currently do at HC&S, and I'd just like to make the
people aware of this is that we produce in addition to sugar, 550,000 to 600,000 tons of
biomass in the form of bagasse every year in a normal production year. And the rule of
thumb is for every ton of bagasse that's equivalent in fuel value to about one barrel of oil.
So, if you do the math on that this, we basically displace 550 to 600,000 barrels of oil.
And some of that of course is produced to make electricity and sold to Maui Electric
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Company and then in so doing they no longer need to produce that electricity that would
presumably come from mostly oil.
We do this in a process called co-generation which is simultaneous production of steam
and electricity. And it's often, and we do this in, in a more advanced form say in
compared to other world sugar industries where they use low pressure boilers to basically
get rid of the bagasse because of the short grinding season they'll have excess bagasse
that, that they don't know what to do with. So what we would like to do and what we do
with our bagasse is, is to use high pressure boilers so that we can produce more steam and
electricity per ton of bagasse that's produced. And this is used, has been used as a model
for other world sugar industries to follow to actually promote rural electrification where
the sugar factory is actually looked to as a source of power generation supplying rural
electricity.
And that I've actually been involved in advancing and advocating some of the work that's
been done in Hawaii in international locations. The other advantage with biomass that's
already been mentioned is that it's a firm power source. It can be stored and used for fuel
later on. So, it's not a variable power source as some of the other renewables are but we,
we do need a mixture of, of other renewables with, with the biomass as a firm power
source. Our power contract with Maui Electric is for 12 megawatts during peak hours
and 8 megawatts during off peak hours. So, on an average annual year we produce about
95 to 100,000 megawatt hours sold to Maui Electric Company. We produce about
200,000 megawatt hours that we use for ourselves and that's, that's a combination of
mostly biomass and from hydrogenerated, generation sources.
While it's true we use coal as a supplemental fuel source and that's an artifact really of the
power contract that we have to deliver firm power when we don't have bagasse. It's to
our advantage to reduce the use of coal and I consider it one of my jobs as Director of
Energy Development to try to find alternative sources to coal use mostly through more
efficient use of biomass and additional biomass sources to try to reduce coal. Number
one because of its carbon emissions, and secondly, the cost of coal has gone up
significantly for us. So it behooves us to try to use more biomass sources of fuel.
And in response to investigation of biofuels we are doing this, A&B is seriously looking
at this as a future source of energy from sugar-based energy similar to what Brazil is but
there's, there is two factors that are holding us back. Number one the variability of their
price of ethanol that's been seen a lot of variability over in just the past year. And also
the waste product that's generated from the production of ethanol which is called vinasse,
which is problematic in our situation because the potassium that's in the vinasse, which is
a potential nutrient, actually there's too much of it for our own needs so we would have to
find a way of either exporting it or using it as, as another source of nutrients that we
could sell as an export product. So, and there's, there's also the problem of trying to deal
with the water that's generated that's in the vinasse that we're trying to see if we can use
as a supplemental irrigation source. So, we, we are looking at this very, very hard and,
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and resources are being spent. And hopefully we'll come to some, some closure on that
in, in, in the next few months. That's all the comments I have for now.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. And thank you for being here today. And our last
panelist, Members, this morning will be Mr. Victor Reyes.
He's the Energy
Commissioner for the County of Maui. And when Mr. Reyes is finished we're going to
take a 10 minute break, our morning break, and when we come back we'll begin the
question and answer period. I'm certainly looking forward to that. I can just see all of
the things that are going on in our heads as we're listening to all of this wonderful
information. Mr. Reyes.
MR. REYES: Thank you, Madam Chair. Before you I have just a one-page description of what
biomass is. I thought it, I hope, you know, you can indulge in this. It's not over
simplistic but just to give you a background what we're dealing with when we talk about
biomass. Biomass essentially are materials of biological nature in origin which is a form
of chemical stored, chemically stored primary energy which is the sun's energy. It's been
mentioned and this is typical, biomass is characterized by ease of storage and handling.
And as a source of renewable energy for electricity generation it is considered firm
power.
There are actually several biomass conversion technologies. And if you don't mind, I'd
like to identify some of the ones that are very prominent. It may not be, being practiced
here in the United States but actually they are utilized in other areas either in Europe or in
Asia. First is thermal conversion. This is nothing but using thermal energy or heat to
convert biomass into different forms so you can generate feedstocks for other materials or
you can generate electricity out of it. So, advanced thermal combustion I believe this is
what HC&S doing. They have elevated their process to high technology where they try
to extract as much efficiency from converting bagasse or their waste product to, to
electricity to energy.
There's also a process called pyrolysis. There's pyrolysis and gasification. Pyrolysis with
steam reforming convectional gasification. You can either have a fixed bed or a fluid bed
in plasma arc gasification. So here actually the objective is to form gas that you can use
as a substrate for something else or as the actual fuel for generating electricity or you
want to call it generate or produce steam to generate electricity. There's also thermal
chemical conversion which could be a hydro gasification which means under high
temperature and pressure you can introduce hydrogen in a form fuel. You have gas to
liquid conversion. You have biomass to liquid conversion and you have thermal
depolymerization of you might want to consider it like crack, cracking or catalytic
cracking. Similar to when you refine fossil fuel or oil it's called, you know, you actually
chop it into individual carbon blocks.
Then you have chemical conversion. You have, you can use this to generate second
generation fuels or advanced biofuels and also organo-chemicals.
Biochemical
conversion you have transesterification normally or commonly known as biodiesel
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production. And then you have cellulosic conversion which is going back further instead
of the readily available sugar from, from sugar cane or other biomass is go back to the
basic structure of the plant material itself chopping it down to the sugar component and
then process it from, from there.
Then we have biological conversion. This is more probably familiar to us. You have
anaerobic conversion. This happens when you have our solid waste or municipal solid
waste in, in our landfill. When we cover it up, you exclude oxygen and the process
converts it to landfill gas or, or methane. Then you can have also alcohol fermentation
where you convert the sugars or simple, complex sugars in plant materials into alcohol.
And then you have anaerobic digestion which is the actual intentional generation of
methane from biological materials by excluding oxygen. So it's actual process which is
also mature technology.
And then I thought I'd share with you that Maui County is actually blessed with a
tremendous amount of biomass inventory. We have our MSW or our solid waste,
municipal solid waste. We have our construction and demolition debris. There's a lot of
carbonaceous materials in there. We also have our FOGs or fats, oils, and grease. We
have bi-solids or sewage sludge. We have our green waste. We have our food waste.
And then of course mentioned earlier is our landfill gas. It's actually right now we are
compelled to comply with EPA rules to destroy that. So it's a potential source of energy
by just a simple process, a different way to combust that landfill gas or the methane in
there. Then we have a tremendous amount of agricultural waste and byproducts. Lee has
touched on this but there are probably a lot out there as well. And of course we have our
forest-based products.
As far as the County of Maui itself is concerned, we have certain energy options that's
kind of, if you want to consider it in near term for development, it's our landfill gas
development. Waste to energy reaches a potential when we discuss our what to do with
our solid waste and of course anaerobic digestion is another option. And then in the long
term, I believe Maui County would be a place where we could look at advanced biofuels
whatever technology would be compatible at that time. Thank you very much, Madam
Chair. That's what I'd like to share this morning. I hope I provided some information
basically what biomass when we're talking about biomass here in Maui County. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Reyes. Members, we're going to take our
10 minute morning break this morning and then we'll be back here. Let's see so that we
don't have play with the clock let's make it a little more than 10 minutes. At 10 minutes
to 11 :00 we will return. Thank you very much .... (gavel) . ..
RECESS:

10:37 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:50 a.m.
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CHAIR BAISA: ... (gavel). .. The meeting will come back to order, the Planning Committee
meeting. Thank you very much for the break. It was very needed. We'd like to get into
our question and answer period now. And first of all I'd like to thank all of you who
came to be on our panel today and to make yourselves available and to bring all that
information. It was kind of amazing to listen to the breath of issues that surround
biomass. It certainly is something that we have to pay attention to. So, Members, we are
now open for questions for any of the panelists. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. This is for Warren. I, I know that you raised some of the
issues 'cause I really appreciated how you've gone through some of the challenges and the
history of our once being basically energy independent then somehow deviating seriously
from that plan and then now us coming back to the past. One of the things that just from
your perspective because you know a great deal about the crops, the challenges, the
conflicting kinds of land uses that we often have. Do you see us, particularly with large
crop production, do you see us being able to both have food crops as well as peacefully
coexist with biomass and look at fuel? And do you see any potential conflicts down the
way for having both food independence or food security as well as the energy
independence?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Watanabe, go right ahead.
MR. WATANABE: Well, I, I, again, I think you need to find a balance, and I think, you know,
there is that controversy going around the, across the State. As far as Maui I think again
we have HC&S. People talk about, you know, converting from sugar to more food
production but you got to realize again the different microclimates in Hawaii. I don't
necessarily think it's the best use of the resources, land and water, to convert to total food
production in the central valley. I think that's more acclimated to different areas. What
we would call unique farm lands. And I think, you know, the, the, I mean I know
focusing on Maui County but I think in order for biomass, I mean I think again it's getting
to the total picture and we need, I think the greater emphasis may have to be placed on
wind, solar that type of energy that takes up a better component of the renewable energy
sources. And but I still feel for agriculture, and again it's, you know, finding out what the
cost of production of doing all that research whether it will be viable. And that is still a
question mark, honestly. And until we get to that, those answers I mean I don't know.
Even food production has a high cost of production in Hawaii and it's, it's something that
all, everybody needs to recognize. And that's why we keep, you know, I keep advocating
and, you know, that we need the basic support of total agriculture. And again, you know,
the other thing about the small farmers I think we talk about value added also for food
production in maximizing again what is produced on that acre of land. That is the key. If
you can get the maximum out of it for the benefit of, of Hawaii, that is the route I, I feel
what, that we need to take. And again, you know, it's getting all that different
components to support the industry. And until we get that level of support it's going to be
difficult for this State. Again, you know, we got to look, focus on the reality and are we
willing to take, to, to put, put behind the resources that is needed to get there.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. Warren, and, and, you know, this I think is the, the big
question because many times we talk about food security or we talk about the biomass
and the energy independence and yet the actions and particularly legislatively don't
always match. So, you made mention of one thing which is really going to be a challenge
I think as far as biomass is concerned. And that is with many of the lots that are being
built upon with gentlemen estates and also you mentioned water which we need in order
to grow the fuel crops if we're going to have any kind of biomass production. When you
look at gentlemen estates and swimming pools and, you know, very thirsty landscape,
how do you see that in terms of the legislative initiative? What can we do to help make
some of these things that we're talking about today a reality to sustain farming which is
going to provide for the alternative energy and possibly food production?
MR. WATANABE: Well, I just came back from the Legislature on Friday. Hawaii Farm
Bureau as you know is trying to get some things passed in the important agricultural
lands. And we, honestly, we did ask for a revision in the State Water Code to make
agriculture a priority. It will be a difficult haul on that issue. But again we are looking at
other avenues, and I think that Michelle ... (change tape, start 2B) . .. is also aware of
being the Chair of the Water Resources Committee, we are working on the ag water use
development plan. Hopefully, that will be one of, maybe one of the vehicles where we
can get water to agricultural lands as a component.
I think until I mean we all recognize, you know, again water is a big issue for, for
everybody and it needs to be a balanced approach. And again for us in agriculture we
don't have that source, a reliable affordable source. No matter what type of agriculture
we're doing it's not going to happen to our full potential. You talk about food security but
the other side of it too that we bring up too is that we want a level of self sufficiency and
I think the State needs to define what level that is. Because we need to, I mean we need
to, if you want to get to a certain goal you need to know what, what you need to do to get
there. And to me at this moment we don't have that. And again we are in a global
economy. Again, you know, we don't want to refer to 9111 but also, you know, in that
kind of situation we need to be able to I mean say the majority of the ag lands in Hawaii
become nonproductive, what do we do then? I mean it's not a scenario you would like to
envision but, you know, again that's what I mean by reality.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And I, and I thank you and I hope at some point we actually
focus on these goals and objectives and also support the definitions of what agriculture
really is and, you know, I guess what our purpose is in trying to protect most of our
agricultural lands.
MR. W AT ANABE: One of the, I mean I kind of sorry I didn't get to you about the ag
subdivisions. But I think one thing that I think what, even when I was on the Board of
Water Supply that we looked at is, you know, again conservation of our water resources.
You know, I know other areas across the, the mainland have ordinances where you
restrict what kind of crop, what kind of landscaping you put in. You know and, I mean I
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think that's something that needs to be looked at and that's part of water conservation, you
know, restricting what kind of landscape, you know, homeowners can put in.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And we can't have biomass if we don't have water. Thank
you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino, I'm sorry but Mr. Hokama has the floor. You'll be right after
him. Chair Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you for the floor, Madam Chair. One of the things
that I had hoped would be part of this, this discussion since I have a slight disagreement
with our Governor in her approach has been the financial component or the financial
analysis. Because no matter what we do if people cannot afford it, how successful will it
be? And while we hear of various technologies, various options of how to approach and
for this morning's discussion on biomass energy, Madam Chair, I think we need to ask
the questions about affordability to the consumer and/or our residents. And I know,
Mr. Kobayashi, I know you have been working with the Council for a long time, many,
many years, and you do regulatory applications before the Utility Commission and you
provide the County's position before those three members on the State level. So, can you
give us some comment if you have? Because even if production costs can be low, if the
Utility Commission does not provide the appropriate adjustments in the rates that they
charge to consumer, will our bill go down? Not necessarily so. So, I was wondering if
you could share with us maybe a financial component or your understanding regarding
rates, rate regulation as it relates to this type of energy option for us, please.
MR. KOBAY ASH!: Thank you for the question. Let me try to clarify it before I answer. Are
you referring to the rate impacts associated with using biodiesel fuel for electrical
generation?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I, I want to know anything and everything you can share
with us that has a dollar or financial impact or a financial component that as, you know,
Legislators we need to be able to look at the whole picture which is also the financial
component. And, you know, you are all well aware of, you know, how I look at people's
money.
MR. KOBAY ASH!: Yes. Perhaps a way I can answer it is this. I don't not, I don't know the
financial impacts of the proposed biomass projects for Maui Electric in that in their
planning process, their integrated resource planning process, with regards to biomass
associated with imported palm oil. There was no analysis done looking at projections for
imported palm oil prices as what the utility does in projecting the price of fossil fuels.
That kind of assessment would be useful in comparing the rate impacts not only now but
into the future associated with imported palm oil or other imported oil products. So I
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think that's an important consideration that needs to be developed. Perhaps it will be
addressed in the EIS that's being prepared. That's my understanding.
With regards to the cost impacts associated with the transition plan that's being suggested
that will move us away from imported vegetables oil to local crops, again, I'm not aware
of any business plan that shows not only the viability of growing these crops but the cost
associated with doing so. I believe that would be an important consideration for
everybody before we jump on this bandwagon because as you realize agriculture is not an
easy thing. I, I would echo the remarks of Mr. Watanabe. I think we need to separate
hype from reality and at this point I think we, we need more facts before we get a clear
understanding of the cost impacts associated with that proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Have you been provided information? Because I think
Mr. Watanabe brought up a very good point, and coming from a plantation, net yield per
tons per acre or whatever it be that is utilized from an agricultural standpoint as well as
then what is the return to the actual cultivator or farmer. Of course we expect the farmer
to make a reasonable level of profits to sustain his own requirements, his family's needs,
and the ability to maintain the acreage in a responsible manner. Have you been accessing
or, or been informed of that type of formulas or what would be the baselines of what
would probably be a break even standpoint of yields per acre for certain types of biomass
options?
MR. KOBAY ASH!: That's a very good question that I've been trying to find the answer to
myself. Perhaps, Mr. Watanabe can enlighten us. I've been asking people what's a
reasonable revenue stream per acre per year for this to start to make sense and I don't
have a number to share with you today. I'm still trying to research that out.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Madam Chair, if I may?
CHAIR BAlSA: Sure
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Watanabe, do you have some kind of financial comment
you can share with us to the same question I just asked Mr. Kobayashi? Because what
farmer would plant something that it's not, he's going to lose money on?
MR. W AT ANABE: No. And that's, that's why we think it's important for, to have again look at
the options what, how much food security and how much biomass you want to produce.
Because I think for the farmer if he's just growing biomass as, as we probably were you
won't make it. And so it needs to be an integration. And, and that's why I bring up the
point about similar to value added it needs to take that approach I think for again to
improve the farmer's bottom line.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. W AT ANABE: But as far as specific numbers I don't have it.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. Well, you know, Ms. Okuma from our Environmental
Management Department is here and, and again I'm sorry, Ms. Okuma, if I missed it.
What is your Department's anticipated deadline to receive either the final, a
recommendation of the final draft of your integrated resource plan for solid waste for the
County of Maui?
MS. OKUMA: Okay. Just as a matter of background that process needs to result in a draft plan
which goes to the Solid Waste Integrated Committee for action, and also submittal to the
Department of Health for approval. Part of this also involves a public hearing process
within the County. And so, that may, you know, expand or contract the timeline but
generally if, if there are no comments at all from the Committee or no comments from
Department of Health or the public which would take us back into sort of an additional
process, then we're hopefully looking at a final Department of Health approval by maybe
mid-July or something like that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Of this year?
MS. OKUMA: Yes. Of this year and thereafter, after we're done with this iterative process we
would then be able to bring that to the Council. So that's, that's the timeline that we're
working with. It may change depending on the dynamics that happens with respect to
public hearing or dynamics within the Integrated Solid Waste Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And with that waste, I am assuming one of the
consultant's requirement is to look at the various options of, of utilizing County resources
for energy production. So, like with the landfill components, the, the report will include
various options including financial analysis what would be possibly required for us to
invest to move certain options forward?
MS. OKUMA: Right. Basically, this plan we look at as a blueprint to take us into the, the
future. And the, from the discussions within this Committee there are then a variety of
scenarios with financial costing that goes with that. And, and right now, and just as a
matter of background, the purpose of this effort we're going through is to basically update
an existing plan to meet a State requirement that we look at how we manage our waste
and how we reach a certain level of diversion out of, out of our waste stream. And so, as
part of this whole discussion there, there is a look at this waste to energy conversion or,
or how, how we can utilize some of our biomass as far as options and alternatives.
So, again this is a plan that that sort of like a general blueprint that gives us an ability to
look at what the options are. There may be more details we need to get into upon
completion of this plan once we have a chance to, to take a look at it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. And you are well aware of one of my dreams,
one of my visions regarding the potential relocation of the Central Maui Wastewater
Facility to a safer area that is outside of the tsunami zone capable of maintaining and
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including expansion of our community's growth requirements. And I sharing this so that
Mr. Watanabe knows that one of my dreams, my visions is that because of some of the
members in your organization have asked me, and I thought it was a great idea, that we
would create a green buffer around the treatment facility. Whereby with the reclaimed
water that we are going to be processing instead of injecting it into injection wells we
could provide potential farmers like you clean, well, clean and useable that will pass
Department of Health requirements but affordable irrigation water which could consider
things like biofuel crops.
And I can let Mr. Jakeway know that, you know, your senior management at corporate
has been open to the idea of, well, considering participation with the County to move this
dream of mine forward. Because I see this as one way to address a required
infrastructure need of the County but allowing different components to have the benefits
of what we are going to be doing in the, in the future. Hopefully, near future that will
make it, well, for the, for the resident tax base it will give them a new high technology
where we can spread out and leverage that tax dollar to take care of agriculture, deal with
the needs of a corporate landowner that has 35,000 acres in agriculture and still afford the
County's Department to provide the necessary service to our community regarding
wastewater facilities.
My last question that I would like to ask and I don't know if anyone of you on the panel
is aware of it but, you know, one of the things that seems to be lacking 'cause we always
assume somebody else is going to be the farmer. And so maybe Mr. Watanabe, do we
need, and again, you know, it was tough waking up 4:30 in the morning, getting ready to
go to work, and start work by 6 and in the sun for nine hours a day. So, I can appreciate
and I thank the farmers for, you know, making those career choices that we all benefit
from. But it seems to, is there a concern that in the near future we may not have enough
people who want to be farmers to do the actual production on agricultural lands? And so,
is there a need for even us to advocate for whether it be at the Department of Education
level to reinstate agriculture as a career choice that it is a worthy vocation that you can
still have a decent affordable earnings to provide for your personal family needs? It's a
concern of mine. So, Mr. Watanabe, you have anything you could share with us?
MR. WATANABE: Well, that is a concern of the agriculture industry across the nation 'cause
nationally the average age of the American farmer is 58. And we are, we are having
trouble recruiting new, younger people. For Maui County, through, through the funding
of the County we have started our Ag in the Classroom program and actually I think
we're going to start this year's starting next week. And this is targeting second graders.
Again, you know, you've, you've, you've painted it perfectly the negative image of a
farmer is hard work, hard dirty long hours and we need to change that image and we, it's
some that we in the industry is focusing on, but yeah, it is, it is an issue.
I know that, you know, like for, for me my parents they wanted me to get an education.
They didn't want me to come back farming. I mean that was, you know, you know,
every parent's dream, right. And I think the other thing that we need to recognize that
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what's really limiting Hawaii is our labor situation. Agriculture has a very difficult time
finding labor. It is a labor-intensive industry in this State. One way I look at it, you
know, you talk about food production it may not be dependent on the local population.
We have people coming in from Guatemala, all the areas of the world that want to farm
and maybe that's where we should be encouraging that. They want to produce food. I
mean Oahu has it. Maui has some of it.
It, again, it's trying to find the best way to address the issue and I think for us even

Hawaii Farm Bureau we've talked with Senator Tokuda, the new Senate Ag Chair. She is
very supportive of putting ag education back in the schools. Last year, we did have a bill
pass I believe and again it's reviving the vocational aspect of schools. For your
information also I did address the Focus Maui Youth Alliance this past Saturday and I
gave them some issue, overview of the agriculture industry on Maui and got some very
good responses. But I think from the grade school level all the way up to high school we
need to put emphasis back on agriculture.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think FF A was a great program and I was sad to see its
demise and maybe it's time to bring it back because, you know, in my days the sixties and
whatnot, you know, they were proud to wear that FF A jacket because it meant, it meant
something, you know, it really meant something. So, I commend you. And again I said
that was my last but since, Mr. Shinyama, is this part of the integrated resource plan
component that Maui Electric is working with people like Mr. Kobayashi regarding the
education, the agriculture component in energy that the utility is required through the IRP
process?
MR. SHINYAMA: I'm not sure about the educational part as being actually part of the IRP but
again as far as Maui Electric is concerned we do support, you know, the ag community
so, you know, we will work with them where we need to be.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Okay.
MR. SHINYAMA: But I don't think it's an actual component in the IRP. I'm talking about the
educational part. There is a biomass component in the IRP.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So, in the IRP and the biomass component, you've
done the complete financial analysis and review?
MR. SHINYAMA: I think there was some analysis done but again that biomass component is in
the IRP as a 25 megawatt component in the year 2018 I believe. And so, I think as much
as some review may have been done on it, I don't think it's, you know, like it's really that
kind of detail if you were to take it today because of when it's shown up within the,
within the IRP process itself.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And, and that's why I was very interested in watching
the, our peers on Oahu with the City and County and I was, and my personal
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disappointment that they just chose to expand old technology which is adding a third
boiler to H-power then try and look at new technology to even leverage out their ability
to generate even greater amounts of, of power for the needs of Oahu. So, Madam Chair,
I, I appreciate and thank you your indulgence to allow my questions.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Chair. It's always interesting. Also, you know, for the listeners
who may not be as senior as some of us are, they may not know what FF A is.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Future Farmers of America.
CHAIR BAlSA: All right. When I was at old Maui High we had an FF A and I think my
husband was one of 'em and he's still doing it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Purple jacket -CHAIR BAlSA: In fact that's probably where he is today.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --with yellow lettering -CHAIR BAlSA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --embroidered. You know it was, it was something that the,
the members were very proud to wear. I know they were a very distinguished group of
students in the high schools.
CHAIR BAlSA: Absolutely. Mr. Victorino, thank you for your patience.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And I too agree, Council Chair
Hokama, you know, I'd like to see this picture continued on Maui where we have green
fields of some nature. I think all of us would like to see that including our, our number
one industry, the visitor industry. But let's get real. Council Chair has a dream. I share
the dream. Reality is chicken farms are closing. The last dairy in Oahu is closing.
Farming is actually going the other way isn't it, Mr. Watanabe? Okay. You know, reality
and, and dreams have to somehow mesh. The thing what I have to say and ask you guys,
water is really not the issue although it's a part of it. Labor is another part of it. Land and
land tax is another part of it. A farmer faces many, many dimensions. Many, many
challenges. Isn't that correct, Mr. Watanabe? All right.
I grew up on a farm. I raised pigs. Used to get up at 5 o'clock in the morning, Mr. Chair.
My father said before I go to school every hog in the pens had to be fed, all the chickens
had to be fed, and all the ducks. I never had a bad time of doing it but it was tough work.
Do you expect our kids to do that? A lot of kids don't want to do that, Madam Chair.
They don't. They're not interested in things like that. So, do we depend on foreign or
outside labor which we have for many years? Our Filipino population, everyone here in
this room today of Japanese, Filipino, Korean, Portuguese, and other ethnicities are here
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for what, because of the plantations or all of us would not be here today. Right? All of
us would not be here. Your great, great grandfathers like mine came here for that
purpose. Ranching, farming or whatever. There was no tourist industry.
What I'm trying to get to and the question I really want to bring out is how do we find
that balance so that farming whether it's production of biofuel or food crop can make,
break even and make a decent living. That's the number one question that should be
asked. Because is government the responsible party? Well, we're a big player in that
issue. We're a big player because we set the rules. Isn't that true, Council Chair
Hokama? We set the rules State, Federal, and we've made it harder and harder for
farmers to exist. But let me say this is not only a problem in Hawaii. This happened all
over the United States. My son who happens to play with the Philadelphia Phillies
spends a lot of time down in the Lehigh Valley area because they just built a AAA
affiliate down there for the Philadelphia Phillies. And you know what the big hassle over
there is? All the use, all the use of their farmland for housing. It's happening all along
the East Coast. It's happening all over, Mr. Parsons, isn't this true?
MR. PARSONS: Oh, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So, we're talking about something that we got to
find answer which really critical is not what kind of biomass we going use 'cause that's
important. Not water conversions we're going to use - that's important. Where the water
is going to come - that's important. But where do we and how do we make these people
able to survive here in Hawaii when the competition across the nation is awesome. Okay.
The other problem with this I see is we have a real land lock issue. We're an island.
Twenty-one hundred to 2,400 miles from the nearest land mass. We still have to import
something to ship out something.
So, Mr. Watanabe, my question to you and then Mr. Shinyama, how do you expect the
farmers from your point of view what can you do? And then, Rob, I going ask all three
of you the same question. What do we do for our farmers to, a) make sure they become
farmers to agriculture, farmers for biofuel for energy and electricity? And, Rob, how do
we keep these farmers in business bringing alternative energy crops to this island without
devastating what we love the most? Madam Chair, if they could answer the question I'd
be very happy to hear their answers.
CHAIR BAlSA: All right. Shall we start with you, Mr. Shinyama? And we go right down the
row.
MR. SHINYAMA: Okay. Well, I think from the, the biofuel component, again, in, in working
with Warren's group and their people, you know, one of things is that you have to show
that there is something for their product. So, in terms of the, the biofuel plant is to have a
plant that, that they can look at and say okay we can, we can grow a certain type of crop
that there's a, there's a market for it. I think that's one of the, the drivers. Now, the thing
is, is that and I think Warren mentioned is that the key is finding the right crop for Maui
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or different parts of Maui that's, that's going to work whether it be looking at reduced
water or all those different factors. And looking at these things as to what's going to
work and then what's going to, you know, yield the most profit in that respect. And I
think that's the avenue that the energy part is looking at.
But the key again is that if we had a facility that the farmers could see is the market, I
can, I can grow something. I can have it as a feedstock for that plant and they would, you
know, buy it at a reasonable rate or market rate whatever it is, then I think that's the
energy part of that side. And again, you know, as mentioned many, many times today
that's just one component. There's a lot of different factors going, you know, into the
whole picture in terms of energy. And even from the biofuel component, you know,
there's, there's a lot of research going on in terms of elements like algae and, you know,
different kind of things. So there's a lot of things out there. And I guess what we're
trying to do is not necessarily close any door in one component and try to look at all the
different things and obviously not everything is going to work. However, we got to find
what will work for Maui and, and maximize that the, the best we can.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. SHINYAMA: That answer your question?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you.
MR. SHINYAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Watanabe.
MR. W AT ANABE: Okay. You know, we all are, we all are aware that agriculture is struggling.
There are certain segments within the industry that that has shown signs of growth but
across the State again as you mentioned, you know, labor, water. I don't necessarily
think land is as critical because I did point out at the Legislature that we have lands that
in Kula where farmers have given up. And it's again the big issue I think is the overall
support and it's just not only on the County level it's also State and Federal, we've gotten
away of supporting the agriculture industry. And again because we are only two percent
of the nation's population although we have strong advocacy getting the changes
necessary to make ag viable at, I mean honestly I don't think the support is there.
In this State we talk about the State Department of Agriculture I mean I don't have any
complaints with, you know, the staff or whatever but if Hawaii is to have a strong
industry we got to put the resources behind the Department. The other thing is does the
University system, CTHAR, Land Grant College, where's the funding for that? I mean
we got a great football team and we got, you know, Legislature has committed to
improving the University but I think it's the total University needs to be revamped. And
again we need to get back to the basics and that's where I think I mean, you know, we're
farmers, right, I mean we all know. I mean I'm out there trying to help these guys but
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most of 'em are spending their days and nights, seven days a week, 52 weeks a year on
the farm. And we, we as an industry, and that's why we say we need the community's
support, total support behind the industry to get it where we want it to be in this State.
And until we reach that level, you know, it's a long haul. It's going to be difficult.
Again, you know, the State has limited resources. County has limited resources. And so
it's how you prioritize. And I mean I think the situation has been where the State has,
you know, neglected a lot of the, a lot of the infrastructure for too long. I mean you look
at schools, healthcare, all of these different thing and we all need, this all needs to part of
the puzzle. And again agriculture gets put on the backburner. And so, until we get it up
there ... (change tape, start 3A) . .. Again, you know, and that's why, you know, farmers
alone can't fight the battle. We need everybody.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe. Mr. Parsons.
MR. PARSONS: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Member Victorino, for the get real
question. I mean and, and other Members, other Committee Members for focusing on the
broad ag issues that are before us. And actually even broader than that Chair Hokama's
dream of linking one big challenge with some solutions that help not just one, one
challenge that we're facing but help many. I mean that's the kind of thinking that I think
really is needed to get us out of the dilemma that we find ourselves in. And more and
more each day that it passes that there are more residents on this island that we're
importing more and consuming more. So thank you for recognizing that with your
question.
To answer I would say, I would point out a couple of things. One is that the, my fellow
panelist here said we're, we're part of the global economy. Well that's, that's therein lies
part of the problem. Should there be any change for any reason whether it's a economic
downturn, whether it's a catastrophe of some sort or a world crisis that we, that we don't
know, we don't know what the next big thing would be or a weather event. Obviously,
we've had some, some weather events that brought us some reality checks very recently
here within the past couple of years. And we are land locked and we do need to exist on
what is available here within our shores. We did it 100 years ago. We've, we've gone to
a different model in the last few generations. More and more, year by year with our
dependency.
So, as we look, as we're anxious to, to change our ways and get more sustainable and
more self sufficient I think we're anxious to, to grab the low hanging fruit but it may be
that there's a bigger juicier mango on a upper branch that could feed more people and
that, that we can share with our neighbors and all of that. So, so, I really encourage us to
do our due diligence particularly with renewable energy sources and I, and I think this
whole mega biodiesel refinery thing is putting the cart way before the horse. I would
agree that we do need to do the due diligence on what can grow here, what's
economically viable. As, as Warren said he says to answer Chair Hokama's question he
says if you just grow biomass, you won't make it. You need food and you need value
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added. So we know that if that's the current economic situation we've got to do more to
incentivize real food production 'cause we need food, yeah.
And we've grown accustomed to electricity. But if the lights out, we'll get by until they
come back on. So, you know, to me you asked what, what you as decision makers can
do. I think we need to take incremental steps to understand exactly where we're at with
the food, with the economics. And, you know, there are such measures that are moving
forward with the energy side of it and I know that Mr. Collins who testified earlier today
because he's an Oahu resident is watching closely on a couple oflegislative bills. There's
Senate Bill 3215 and a companion bill, House Bill 3410 would provide some research
and development for biofuel crops and I think that's needed. I think we need some real
hard data and evidence to, to lead us in the direction to make sure that's the road we want
to go down before we commit big resources to it only to find out it's causing a worse
problem, you know, in another part of the world and doesn't help our energy security.
One last note is when I attended the Governor's Biofuel summit in August of 2006, the
one comment that stood out more than anything else I heard all that day and there were
all kinds of stakeholders there but when the, when the conversation came around to Mina
Morita who is Energy Chair in the House, Energy and Environment is her Committee that
she chairs, the question that she raised to me was the elephant in the room. The whole
discussion was about what can we do to support biofuels and she said what are we doing
for energy or for food security. And there was a perceptible silence as people let that sink
in. So, I, I hope we just keep that question very close to our discussions. Thanks.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Mr. Parsons. Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. If you wanted to make comments, I'll
yield before I ask my questions.
CHAIR BAlSA: No. It's, it's okay. Go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you. I appreciate it.
CHAIR BAlSA: I'm going to save my questions till everybody has had a turn.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. I appreciate it. Yeah, I agree with several of the
panelists and Members here that we need to do more to protect our ag lands and
particularly our prime ag lands. And those are lands that have suitable soils and suitable
water. And, and I think that, yeah, we can look to the State Legislature where's those
incentives, how many years has it been, we're waiting, waiting for those incentives so that
we can classify important ag lands. But, you know, we already have a classification
system. It's called ALISH and it's based on the soil. And all of us, all we have to do is
look out the window of this building and look at the beautiful alluvial soils right out this
window that had been dedicated ag land for decades, generations. And what are they
growing now? Houses. So we're all guilty allowing that to happen.
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You know, the Council participated in some of those projects by giving them a change in
zoning but many of them were done with no oversight, no regulatory oversight by
anybody except subdivision office because they're ag subdivisions. How many of them
are producing true agricultural products that our community can nourish themselves
from? None. You know, just a little down the road, 12 farmers were evicted from
previous Wailuku ag, Wailuku Agri-business lands. So, and they, and they were viable
farmers and they were producing food crops. They got evicted because somebody bought
the land and decided they didn't, you know, want farmers on that land anymore. Now,
there's cows and overhead sprinklers. How is that a viable use of our agricultural land
and the water that we need to support the land?
So, there's a lot that we can do and I hope that Maui County can take a step much like the
County of Hawaii has already done. They've already designated their important ag lands.
They're not waiting for the State and their incentives. And, and, and they're ignoring the
States Act 183, it says that large landowners only have to dedicate 50 percent of their
agricultural lands as important ag lands. That leaves out a lot of land when you look at
companies like A&B and Maui Land and Pine who hold most of the ag land in Maui
County. So, I think that we can be more proactive here in Maui County in preserving our
ag lands. And, you know, I think I see the large corporate crop owners as being the
people who would most likely be the, the place for biomass for fuel source because they
don't produce, you know, no, no offense, you do produce a food product but it's not an
essential food product that we all go to the market every week and buy to nourish our
families. So that's diversified ago
We have two avenues of ag here. And in our County General Plan, in all of our
community plans where there's any ag, the number one priority is encourage diversified
agriculture, promote diversified agriculture. And we have done little if anything to do
that in the last 10 years that I'm aware of. So, we can all do more to protect ag land. And
I'm not going to get any further on that soapbox until we get heading that I can speak to
under that, Madam Chair. But I have a couple questions for the panelists and I'm not sure
I think maybe Mr. Shinyama might be the person to answer. BlueEarth is doing, well,
we're told they're, they're doing an EIS. Is that EIS a supplemental to the EIS that you
folks did for Waena, Waena or is it a separate EIS and what is the trigger?
MR. SHINYAMA: Right now, BlueEarth has proposed to do a separate EIS for their facility.
The trigger and that's the issue right now is the identifiable trigger. BlueEarth has been
talking to the County Planning Department as the appropriate accepting agency for that
EIS. And that dialogue has not, it has not been resolved in terms of that but they are, are
talking to different people to, to find an accepting agency for their EIS.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So ...
MR. SHINYAMA: Right now the way it's being viewed upon I believe is there's no specific
trigger at this particular time. However, again, it's, it's, like I said it's being reviewed
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with the County Planning Department as to who shall be or should be the appropriate
accepting agency.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Then are you saying that they're doing this voluntarily
without a trigger. Because there is a trigger in Chapter 343 for power generating
facilities. That's a trigger.
MR. SHINYAMA: Well, the research that was done apparently that's not a specific trigger for,
because it's not a power generating facility it's, it's a manufacturing facility ofbiofuel.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That then you use for power generation.
MR. SHINYAMA: Yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right. So, the reason they're doing it is because ofl think
we've learned maybe from the Superferry fiasco that it's always good to do an EIS for
something new and, and that has potential large impacts to the community. And so, is
that ...
MR. SHINYAMA: In looking at the total picture that's exactly what they felt that it was the
proper thing to do.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. And I'm sure we all appreciate that. So, do you
know where they are right now? And, and when, excuse me, but when you said the Maui
Planning Department, the accepting agency would be the Planning Commission not the
Department.
MR. SHINYAMA: That hasn't, again, that hasn't been determined. It's just a discussion that's
been going on as to who will be the accepting agency.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And the discussion is going on between BlueEarth and is
OEQC involved or?
MR. SHINYAMA: Not at this time as far as I know.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. And so, does your current, the zoning that you have
for the Waena Power Plant, does that include, does that allow your use of whatever you
have to do in order to generate power from the BlueEarth project?
MR. SHINYAMA: We believe in looking at the, the way the zoning was written in terms of the
use of the 62 or 65 acres at Waena when they talk about ancillary facilities, when they
talk about renewable energy development. When you look at the renewable portfolio
standards and how the renewable energy component is defined, and I believe it was
revised maybe a year or two ago in terms of including biofuels as a renewable energy
component, we believe that's consistent with what's in the, the condition.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm sorry, I didn't, I didn't, I missed that. You said it was
renewed ...
MR. SHINYAMA: There's a, there's a, I believe the definition in the renewable portfolio
standard as far as what is defined as renewable energy included, includes now a biofuel
component as considered renewable energy. So with that we believe it is consistent with
the zoning that's identified as for the use of that property.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. So, and then what about your integrated resource
plan? I mean this was done for the year 2000 to 2020. Does that need to be updated at
all -MR. SHINYAMA: We just submitted ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --or any amendments made?
MR. SHINYAMA: We just submitted our integrated resource plan number three this past year.
It's with the PUC and waiting for approval submitted at the end of last year.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. And so then as far as you know there are, there's no
real regulatory review that's going to be required for BlueEarth to take off except for their
voluntary EIS?
MR. SHINYAMA: Well, I, I think that's the, the main point right now the EIS, to get the EIS
done. And of course there's the, you know, because the, the land is already zoned for
M-2 Heavy Industrial, as many of you know,,- and so we believe that's, you know,
consistent with the use. And again looking at the definition that's in the condition of the
zoning in terms of renewable energy development we believe that is consistent with that.
So, the key would be right now is trying to get the EIS done for that project.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so, it really hasn't begun yet. You're still trying to
figure out who to work with on it?
MR. SHINYAMA: They started, they started the EIS.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: They have started.
MR. SHINYAMA: They have some work done on it already and then for, they want to submit,
they have I think the initial submittal ready for that. It's just that we don't have an agency
to submit it to or I should say BlueEarth doesn't have an agency to submit it to.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's interesting. Then I have one other question and
maybe you can answer this but with the amount of palm oil that they are proposing to
import to Maui, how will that affect harbor freight needs and uses?
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MR. SHINYAMA: Well, I think in discussions that BlueEarth has had with the harbor people as
far as the use of bringing in their feedstock, I think it's, it's, the way they're going to bring
it in, the use is limited to I think if I'm not mistaken a day in a month that they need some
usage of the harbor area. And so, in talking to the harbor personnel it was felt that, you
know, that could be accommodated. I don't know the exact details of everything else but
that's my understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: One of the cruise ships will leave or something because
we're maxed out right now.
MR. SHINYAMA: Again, it's, it's, I believe it's a timing issue as to when they can bring 'em in
and how long it will take them to offload the barge.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Well, we all look forward to the EIS. Thank you
very much. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Shinyama and Member Anderson. The Chair just
wanted to ask a few things. First of all, Mr. Watanabe, I'm curious what happened to
Happy Hula Hog Farm? It's a part of our family history. My son used to work there in
kakaKula.
MR. W AT ANABE: I don't know. I believe he went out of business.
CHAIR BAlSA: He closed down. So the energy project is gone.
MR. WATANABE: But I think, but I think it's more related to again trying to keep an ag
business going, you know, as opposed to, you know, the, the energy production.
CHAIR BAlSA: I know it was a difficult operation that they were trying to use this large lagoon
and produce methane and run the whole farm. But it's not only the energy aspect of it. It
was all the other things that are happening to everybody that's trying to produce an
agricultural product here on the island. You know, every day you go to the market and
you see all of the products from all over the world and it's just really, really difficult.
Anyway, the other question I wanted to ask you, Warren, is not that easy to answer and
you've talked about a lot of ways that we could help agriculture. If you could, if the, if
the legislative fairy could grant you a wish, what would help you most as a farmer, what
would help you most? Because that way we know that all of us could start talking to
people about it and you've probably got a watching audience also.
MR. W AT ANABE: I think the biggest issue I think with any agricultural operation is the cost of
production of doing business in Hawaii. Yeah. I mean I talked to my best friends and,
you know, they keep complaining, you know, the return on their vegetables is same like,
you know, when we started 30 years ago. And that has to change. And I don't know
how you address it because I mean it is a free enterprise system that we operate on,
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supply and demand. And I mean I don't have the answer but I think that's the biggest
issue facing us.
You know, and, you know, people tell me, oh, you know, why can't we, you know, the,
the community support local agriculture but I also take into account, you know, I mean
when we had Ooka Supermarket I've, I've been told, you know, they were the biggest
retail outlet for our local flowers, flower growers and once that went out. So I think the
support of infrastructure. The marketing is a big issue. You know, getting back to, and
the other thing I think, you know, it's within in our own industry and I get a lot of flack
for this. We need to think of our neighboring farmer as the competition. We're all in it
together. We need to work together. We're too small an industry again. We have, you
know, Larry Jefts, Alec Sou on Oahu. Even my members say why do we support 'em but
I would say, you know, if you look at what's best for all of us it's in our best interest to be
working together and we haven't, you know, honestly reached that level. And I think that
is another major stumbling block. And so, it gets back to what is the, what the industry
can do to help itself that also plays a big part of it. And, you know, I've been saying it's
not just, you know, our, our public officials, you know, we all need to play big role in it.
So, I mean I think that's, that's about it.
CHAIR BAlSA: I understand. It's a very complicated issue and not a simple question to answer
but, you know, we really need something to latch on to and say okay we could really help
farming or agriculture in Maui County if we were able to do this. And at least something
more specific like is it less, paying less for water, is it property taxes, do we need to more
push the idea of using local products. You know, it's very difficult as you know when
you go to the market and you're a housewife trying to stretch the family budget and
there's these onions that cost 2.49 a pound that you really want and then right next to
them there's some not so good for 69 cents and you say, well, I'm going to make stew so
buy the cheap ones, you know, and save the Maui onions for when you go make poke or
something that you're going to eat raw. And I realize this 'cause, you know, I'm a
shopper too but yet I always feel guilty because I feel like I should buy the Maui onions
and support agriculture. So maybe we have to start thinking about that. It's almost
patriotic to buy Maui stuff and help support our farmers. Because like everyone else I
like those green hills and I want to see agriculture healthy on Maui.
The other thing I wanted to ask, Mr. Jakeway, you mentioned that HC&S was producing
about between 8 and 12 megawatts of electricity for Maui Electric. Can you do more or
are you at, are you at capacity?
MR. JAKEWAY: In our current operation right now we're probably that's about all we can
provide to Maui Electric and also take care of own internal power needs. But there's
other opportunities that we're looking at in just addition to our biomass sources we could
be looking at wind generated power, solar PV panels that could be put on ag lands. In
fact there's some bills that are going through the Legislature that would accommodate for
that. So, we realize the opportunities that exist with other renewable energy sources that
could supplement our existing energy generation.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. And as a follow-up when Mr. Parsons, no, not Mr. Parsons, there
was a testifier talking about Maui Biodiesel and they were talking about needing a
potassium, some kind of potassium as a component of making the biodiesel. And I think
I heard you say during your presentation that one of the byproducts that is produced by
what you do is potassium from vinaise [sic] or vinasse or. .. is it possible that there could
be a marriage here?
MR. JAKEWAY: I'm not a chemist but I'm sure if potassium is in one of the components, if it's
potassium hydroxide if we have excess potassium, that could possibly be mixed in to
make a potassium hydroxide which is basically lye and there could be some means of
local manufacture of that.
CHAIR BAISA: But, you know ...
MR. JAKEWAY: So, we're looking for ways or other outlets of trying to find sources or outlets
for an excess of what we produce from our own generation.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, you know, I'm always interested in this idea of sustainability. And of
course that is if we have a product here or a piece of something here that somebody on
the island can use, if we could just get together and not have to import what we're using
maybe it will help everybody. So, it just kind of clicked in my mind when I heard you
both talking about potassium. The other thing that really fascinated me, Rob, was you
talk about food security. And I know that Warren also talked about it too. When you talk
about food security, can you explain what that means? I think it's important particularly
'cause we have an audience I'm sure.
MR. PARSONS: Thank you very much for the question. And I'm glad we're talking about it. I
know that you asked us at the beginning of the meeting to, to kind of frame our
discussion about biomass but I really do feel that you can't talk about just one, one
agricultural possibility without talking about the rest of ...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Parsons, let me explain why I'm asking you this question and why I'm open
to it. I see it as connected to biomass. If we turn our agricultural crops into producing
biofuels or agri-fuels or whatever we want to call them today, that could possibly take
agricultural, agricultural efforts right now that produce food and turn them into products
that we're going to use for fuel. We've seen this in affecting Mexico and there are other
places in the mainland where people have quit growing corn for making cereals because
now they're making fuels. So, I think it is connected. So, I wanted to just explore that a
little bit with you.
MR. PARSONS: Great. Thanks. And I think that it's been recognized that this is not just a
Hawaii issue although because we are an island we can see our finite limits of ag lands
and water usage and things like that. But worldwide I think this rush to have biofuels
replace petroleum fuels has been supported with some initiatives by our present US
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Administration and in other countries. Brazil is probably the poster child that has taken
the initiative of converting a lot of its agricultural lands to energy production and is
exporting energy because of that. So, you asked what food security means to me and I, I
guess it means really understanding what we're producing, what we're consuming, and
finding the balance. Warren keeps saying find a balance where, where perhaps we can do
some biomass and biofuels here but we, but not at the expense of food production. I
think identifying our important ag lands on Maui and, and throughout Maui County is
vital. And perhaps some allocation of our water resources and prioritization so that we
know that there's adequate water for our food supply and that's been on Warren's wish list
for as long as I've known him. And they still don't have the upper ag dedicated, the
upper Kula dedicated ag waterline completed.
So, it may seem like at this point we're, we're taking baby steps to understand the issues
but that's where we're at. And unless we, we, we do, do the studies and bring the minds
together to address this. As I said in my earlier testimony, we're not going to, we're not
going to reach it unless we set the goals. And we've set the goals on the energy side but I
don't see that we're, we've done the same thing on the food side and we've got to eat. So,
I thank you, Madam Chair, for, for bringing the question to all of us. It's, it's more than
we can answer here today. It's going to be an ongoing discussion.
CHAIR BAlSA: Ms. Anderson and Mr. Hokama, and then Mr. Hokama please be aware that the
Chair would like to end the meeting on time. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes. Thanks, Madam Chair. I just had one quick follow
up question doesn't anybody know what percent of our food needs are grown here in
Maui County?
CHAIR BAlSA: Maybe Mr. Watanabe.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Because, you know, I, I just want to say this. I used to live
Upcountry. I live of course in Kihei now. And every chance I get I drive up which isn't
very often but if I'm ever Up country I make it a point to go to Pukalani Superette so I can
buy Maui grown produce. And that's the one place I know for sure that I'm, I'm buying
Maui grown produce. I can't stand when I go to the stores in, well, I'm not going to
mention names but there are certain stores where you can't find anything -CHAIR BAlSA: Be nice.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --grown in the United States let alone Maui. So, anyway,
what percent do you think of our produce or our food needs are grown here in Maui
County? Is there any way of knowing what that is?
MR. WATANABE: Well, I think with the ag statistics with Department of Ag you could find
that out but I think for Maui I wouldn't say more than 30 percent.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thirty percent.
MR. WATANABE: I want to ... is locally produced. Part of it I think is, you know, again, you
know, farming is a business and a lot of these other crops I think, you know, the farmers
have discovered either you can't grow it well due to the climate or again, you know, your,
your profit margin is so small that it's not worthwhile of producing. And that's why
again, you know, it's, we're competing with the, with the world.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson. Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. And I'm well aware of your concern on time
including for the panelists.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So let me quickly go to Mr. Kobayashi since we, we know
what his past efforts has been for the County's benefit. Even if we could bring down the
cost of generating the power to biomass, is it automatically assumed then that we would
have rate reductions per of what we purchase from the utility? I mean if the answer is no,
then somebody is then making the greater profit margin. So is it the utility? Would it be
the farmer, you know? Is there a correlation with reducing the cost of production to the
rate that the consumer pays?
MR. KOBAYASHI: Well, Mr. Shinyama earlier said that their purchase of the feedstocks would
be based on market price. So, perhaps Mr. Shinyama could explain to us what
... (change tape, start 3B) . .. price would they buy these crops from the farmers. I guess
my thought is if a farmer could grow it real cheap but if they could get a higher market
price of course they'll want the higher price. Although it's highly suspect that they can
bring it down if we use history as a guide. Biomass has typically if not always been a
waste product of a food crop and I think that's a reasonable expectation when you look at
dedicated crops in the world just for energy. You don't see it because there is no profit
margin to encourage farmers to grow that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. KOBAYASHI: One last point if I can. At the beginning, the Chair gave a definition of
what is biomass. I'd like to suggest that biomass is a subset of solar energy. So it's also
useful when you're looking at utilizing land for the production of energy to compare it to
solar, other solar resources because basically biomass is converting solar. So for
example, photovoltaics perhaps 20 to 40 times more efficient in converting sunlight to
solar energy. So, I just throw that out for your consideration.

- 48 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 5, 2008

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Shinyama, quickly any comments for my
question?
MR. SHINYAMA: Yeah. I, I just want to comment about that, that cost factor that what we
would pay for the fuel, what Maui Electric would pay BlueEarth. I don't know the
details. All I know is that I think what they want to make it do is make it attractive for
the farmers. And in the sense that because the way the, the BlueEarth facility with the
agreement with Hawaiian Electric is structured, you know, with that trust fund, the fund
that's going to be developed to, to help support or balance out those kind of issues or in
terms of pricing or support for start up services for ag that kind of facilities. I think that
that's what I was trying to get at. I don't know the details of exactly what price it would
be that we will be paying for the, the product itself.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. And one last one, you know, again,
Mr. Kobayashi, you've been working on this with me for at least 10 years so, okay, one of
the things that we know is a cost factor whether it be for the utility or the farmer is
transporting where it's grown to where it's going to be reprocessed and then to generation.
So, does it make a difference whether or not we continue to look at decent, more smaller
multiple generation sites versus one major centralized generation spot? What would be
in the best interest of our County as our energy person that does the regulatory reviews on
regarding biomass, renewables, alternatives approach to generation for our County?
MR. KOBAY ASH!: Thank you for the question. It's an important point because biomass
suffers what's known as tyranny of the distances. On the mainland, as a rule of thumb if
the biomass is for free if you got to drive 100 miles, it's not worth even driving out there
to get it. I don't know what that distance and time factor is for Hawaii but I would think
that it is critical that's why we didn't have one sugar plantation on the island, we had
sugar plantations all over the island, I mean sugar, sugar mills. I would defer to the
agricultural people on that but again I see the beauty in the strategies being pronounced
by Pacific Biodiesel in that they're trying to locate small facilities close to where the
crops are being produced. And to me those would have a more likelier chance of
succeeding then something that requires transporting, for example, biomass from West
Maui to Central Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. All right. I appreciate the response. Chair, thank you
very much.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. The Chair would like to thank all of the panelists
today. We'd like to thank you very much for taking your time out of your busy schedules
to come join us today. I'd like to thank the staff that are here today to help and I'd like to
thank all of the Members and non-Members, non-voting Members who came today. We
thank you very, very much. Thank our audience who came today to be with us. I think
that this was a very good use of a morning. Energy independence is a major, major issue
for us right now if you've been following the papers, if you've been watching the national
- 49 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 5, 2008

news, the State news and just everywhere. Particularly if you've driven up to the pump
lately, I'm sure you're very much aware of the importance to look for renewable energy.
So, I again would like to say thank you very, very much today.
objections, Members, the Chair would like to defer this matter.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused: BKM &
ACTION:

And without any

MM)

DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.

CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. The meeting is adjourned. . .. (gavel) . ..

ADJOURN:

12:04 p.m.

Planning Committee
pc:min:080205

Transcribed by: Cathy Simmons
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